ALTERATION OF EXTRACELLULAR MATRIX COMPONENTS IN ANTERIOR PITUITARY GLAND OF NEONATAL RATS INDUCED BY MATERNAL BISPHENOL A (BPA) DIET DURING PREGNANCY



A Dissertation Submitted in Partial Fulfillment of the Requirements for the Degree of Doctor of Philosophy in Medical Sciences Common Course FACULTY OF MEDICINE Chulalongkorn University Academic Year 2021 Copyright of Chulalongkorn University การเปลี่ยนแปลงของ extracellular matrix ในต่อมใต้สมองส่วนหน้าของลูกหนูแรทแรกเกิดจากแม่ ที่ถูกเหนี่ยวนำด้วยสาร bisphenol A (BPA) ในช่วงตั้งครรภ์



วิทยานิพนธ์นี้เป็นส่วนหนึ่งของการศึกษาตามหลักสูตรปริญญาวิทยาศาสตรดุษฎีบัณฑิต สาขาวิชาวิทยาศาสตร์การแพทย์ ไม่สังกัดภาควิชา/เทียบเท่า คณะแพทยศาสตร์ จุฬาลงกรณ์มหาวิทยาลัย ปีการศึกษา 2564 ลิขสิทธิ์ของจุฬาลงกรณ์มหาวิทยาลัย

Thesis Title	ALTERATION OF EXTRACELLULAR MATRIX COMPONENTS			
	IN ANTERIOR PITUITARY GLAND OF NEONATAL RATS			
	INDUCED BY MATERNAL BISPHENOL A (BPA) DIET DURING			
	PREGNANCY			
Ву	Miss Bumpenporn Sanannam			
Field of Study	Medical Sciences			
Thesis Advisor	Assistant Professor DEPICHA JINDATIP, Ph.D.			
Thesis Co Advisor	Assistant Professor Tewarit Sarachana, Ph.D.			

Accepted by the FACULTY OF MEDICINE, Chulalongkorn University in Partial Fulfillment of the Requirement for the Doctor of Philosophy

...... Dean of the FACULTY OF MEDICINE

(Associate Professor CHANCHAI SITTIPUNT, M.D)

DISSERTATION COMMITTEE

Chairman

(Professor VILAI CHENTANEZ, M.D., Ph.D)

Thesis Advisor (Assistant Professor DEPICHA JINDATIP, Ph.D.) Thesis Co-Advisor (Assistant Professor Tewarit Sarachana, Ph.D.) Examiner (Associate Professor Wilai Anomasiri, Ph.D.) Examiner (Professor SITHIPORN AGTHONG, M.D., Ph.D.) External Examiner

(Assistant Professor Suwadee Chaunchaiyakul, Ph.D.)

บำเพ็ญภรณ์ สนั่นนาม : การเปลี่ยนแปลงของ extracellular matrix ในต่อมใต้สมองส่วนหน้าของ ลูกหนูแรทแรกเกิดจากแม่ที่ถูกเหนี่ยวนำด้วยสาร bisphenol A (BPA) ในช่วงตั้งครรภ์. (ALTERATION OF EXTRACELLULAR MATRIX COMPONENTS IN ANTERIOR PITUITARY GLAND OF NEONATAL RATS INDUCED BY MATERNAL BISPHENOL A (BPA) DIET DURING PREGNANCY) อ.ที่ปรึกษาหลัก : ผศ. ดร.เดภิชา จินดาทิพย์, อ.ที่ปรึกษาร่วม : ผศ. ดร.เทวฤทธิ์ สะ ระชนะ

้สารบิสฟีนอล เอ หรือ บีพีเอ เป็นสารเคมีที่ใช้เป็นส่วนประกอบในการผลิตพลาสติกชนิดแข็ง สารเคลือบวาวบุภายในบรรจุภัณฑ์ต่างๆอย่างแพร่หลาย มีรายงานถึงการได้รับสารนี้ของทารกในครรภ์ ส่งผลต่อ การเปลี่ยนแปลงของเซลล์ที่ทำหน้าที่ผลิตฮอร์โมนในต่อมใต้สมองส่วนหน้า อย่างไรก็ตามยังไม่พบรายงานใน ้ ปัจจุบันถึงผลต่อการเปลี่ยนแปลงของ extracellular matrix (ECM) ซึ่งมีบทบาทสำคัญในการควบคุมสมดุลการ ทำงานของเซลล์ต่างๆในต่อมใต้สมองส่วนหน้า ในงานวิจัยนี้ได้นำต่อมใต้สมองของลูกหนูแรกเกิดอายุ 1 วันที่เกิด จากแม่หนูแรทที่ถูกกระตุ้นด้วยการป้อนสารบีพีเอรายวันปริมาณ 5,000 ไมโครกรัมต่อน้ำหนักตัว 1 กิโลกรัม มา เพื่อศึกษาการเปลี่ยนแปลงที่เกี่ยวข้องกับ ECM ในต่อม รวมถึงการศึกษาการเปลี่ยนแปลงของเซลล์ที่ทำหน้าที่ สร้าง ECM โดยศึกษาทั้งจำนวนเซลล์ และคุณลักษณะภายใต้กล้องจุลทรรศน์ การแสดงออกของยืนที่เกี่ยวข้อง ด้วยวิธีการ Real-time RT-qPCR และการศึกษาการเปลี่ยนแปลงภายในเซลล์ รวมถึงการจัดเรียงตัวของเซลล์ ภายในต่อม โดยอาศัยการศึกษาภายใต้กล้องจุลทรรศน์อิเลกตรอน ผลจากการศึกษาแสดงให้เห็นว่าสารบีพีเอ ้ส่งผลให้เกิดการลดลงของจำนวน pericytes รวมถึงปริมาณคอลลาเจนที่เซลล์ชนิดนี้สร้าง สอดคล้องกับผลของ folliculostellate cells มีจำนวนเพิ่มขึ้น ซึ่งเซลล์นี้ทำหน้าที่สร้างตัวควบคุม ECM มากมาย พบการแสดงออก ของระดับ mRNA ที่เพิ่มมากขึ้นของ *MMP2, MMP9* และ *TIMP* 1 ถึง 4 นอกจากนี้ในกลุ่ม SLRPs พบว่ามีการ แสดงออกของ decorin และ osteoglecin เพิ่มขึ้น ส่วนการแสดงออกของ PRELP และ Tsukuji มีค่าลดลง นอกจากนี้การศึกษาภายใต้กล้องจุลทรรศน์อิเลกตรอนแสดงให้เห็นถึงความบกพร่องของรูปแบบการจัดเรียงตัว ของเซลล์ภายในต่อม ข้อมูลจากงานวิจัยนี้ แสดงให้เห็นถึงผลจากการที่ได้รับสารบีพีเอในช่วงตั้งครรภ์ แม้อยู่ ภายใต้ระดับความเข้มข้นของสารที่ไม่ก่อให้เกิดผลกระทบต่อสุขภาพที่ปรากฏอาการให้เห็น (no-observedadverse-effect-level) แต่กลับส่งผลให้เกิดการเปลี่ยนแปลงของเซลล์ที่สร้าง ECM และปริมาณของ ECM ใน ู้ที่นี้คือ คอลลาเจน รวมถึงยืนที่เกี่ยวข้องกับการควบคุมสมดุลของ ECM ในต่อมใต้สมองส่วนหน้าของทารก ด้วย เหตุนี้จึงควรตะหนักและเพิ่มความสนใจถึงผลกระทบที่ส่งผลเสียต่อสุขภาพของสารบีพีเอ โดยเฉพาะอย่างยิ่งใน กลุ่มของหญิงตั้งครรภ์

สาขาวิชา วิทยาศาสตร์การแพทย์ ปีการศึกษา 2564

ลายมือชื่อร่	นิสิต
ลายมือชื่อ	อ.ที่ปรึกษาหลัก
ลายมือชื่อ	อ.ที่ปรึกษาร่วม

5974758530 : MAJOR MEDICAL SCIENCES

KEYWORD:

Anterior pituitary gland Bisphenol A Extracellular matrix Folliculostellate cell Neonate Pericyte Matrix metalloproteinases Tissue inhibitor of matrix metalloproteinases

Bumpenporn Sanannam : ALTERATION OF EXTRACELLULAR MATRIX COMPONENTS IN ANTERIOR PITUITARY GLAND OF NEONATAL RATS INDUCED BY MATERNAL BISPHENOL A (BPA) DIET DURING PREGNANCY. Advisor: Asst. Prof. DEPICHA JINDATIP, Ph.D. Coadvisor: Asst. Prof. Tewarit Sarachana, Ph.D.

Bisphenol A (BPA) is a well-known endocrine-disrupting chemical that is widely used in the resin and plastic manufacturing sectors. Prenatal exposure to this chemical results in changes of pituitary hormone-producing cells. However, there have been no reports of the alterations of extracellular matrix (ECM) which play a role in controlling cell activities in the pituitary gland. In the present study, a daily oral dose of 5,000 µg/kg BW of BPA was administered to pregnant rats. ECM-producing cells, i.e., pericytes and folliculostelate cells, ECM products, and ECM regulators were investigated in the neonatal anterior pituitary at day 1 at the histology and molecular levels. The number of cells and immunosignal intensity were determined under light microscopy. Real-time RT-qPCR was used to investigate the mRNA expression of the ECM products and their controllers. The ultrastructural changes were observed by transmission electron microscopy. In BPA-treated rats, pericytes and their collagen syntheses were reduced, consistent with the increase in the number of FS cells that expressed several ECM regulators. Components of the ECM regulators were also adaptable. MMP2, MMP9, and TIMPs (TIMP 1-4) mRNAs were upregulated. In addition, mRNA levels of decorin and osteoglycin were increased, whereas those of PRELP and Tsukiji were dropped. Moreover, transmission electron microscopy showed the unorganized-cell cluster in the gland. This study revealed that although mother received BPA at a no-observed-adverse-effect level, the alterations of ECM-producing cells as well as collagen and related ECM balancing genes occur in the neonatal anterior pituitary gland. Therefore, awareness of the harm from this chemical should be raised, especially during pregnancy.

Field of Study:	Medical Sciences	Student's Signature
Academic Year:	2021	Advisor's Signature
		Co-advisor's Signature

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

I would like to express my heartfelt gratitude and thanks to my major advisor, Assist. Prof. Depicha Jindatip, who provided tremendous supports and guidance with patience through a lot of hard work and bad times. She offered excellent instruction, encouragement, and care, helping me improve myself in all aspects of my life, whether I was working or living. Without her tireless assistance, I would not have been able to complete this dissertation and Ph.D. life. I want to thank my co-advisor, Assist. Prof. Tewarit Sarachana, for guiding, supporting, and solving my molecular studies. He always backs me up and brings my wretched soul back to reality. Without his compassion and encouragement, I would not be able to get through the difficult times. Furthermore, I would like to sincerely thank all of his students in his unit for their help, guidance, and support, especially Ms. Surangrat Thongkorn and Mr. Songphol Kanlayaprasit.

When Prof. Dr. Vilai Chentanez was the welcoming chairman, that was my pleasure. I would like to express my gratitude for her kindness, guidance, and instruction. In addition, I'd like to express my gratitude to my thesis committee: Assoc. Prof. Dr. Vilai Anoma-siri, Prof. Dr. Sittiporn Agthong, and Assist. Prof. Dr. Suwadee Chaunchaiyakul for their invaluable guidance on my research, which contributed significantly to its success.

I'd want to express my gratitude to Ms. Sasikarn Looprasertkul, a wonderful colleague, coworker, and supporter. She always goes out of her way to assist me, even when I don't ask for it. Furthermore, she delivers her best abilities to all processes. Ms. Atitaya Roumwong assisted me in performing several tips and techniques in many procedures in various experiments. I'd like to express my gratitude to Mr. Preecha Reuangwechvorachai for his assistance and advice in an immunohistochemistry investigation and to Miss Wilawan Ji-au and Miss Sirinapa Srikam for their assistance in using an electron microscope. I'd want to express my gratitude to the Histo Center and Rushmore Company for providing the necessary equipment and program assistance.

Lastly, I wish to acknowledge the support and great love of my family and my friends. They kept me going on and this work would not have been possible without their care and encouragement. Lastly, I would like to thank Miss Apinya Buthlee for her assistance several times. This work was supported by The 90th Anniversary Chulalongkorn University Fund Graduate School, Chulalongkorn University and Ratchadapiseksompotch Fund, Faculty of Medicine, Chulalongkorn University.

Bumpenporn Sanannam

TABLE OF CONTENTS

	Page
ABSTRACT (THAI)	iii
ABSTRACT (ENGLISH)	iv
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS	V
TABLE OF CONTENTS	vi
LIST OF TABLES	X
LIST OF FIGURES	xi
LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS	xiii
CHAPTER I INTRODUCTION	1
1.1 Background and rationale	1
1.2 Research questions	2
1.3 Research objectives	3
1.4 Research design	3
1.5 Keywords	3
1.6 Hypothesis	3
1.7 Benefit and application	3
1.8 Conceptual framework	4
CHAPTER II LITERATURES REVIEWS	5
2.1 Endocrine-disrupting chemicals	5
2.2 Bisphenol A (BPA) structure	5
2.3 BPA worldwide status	7
2.4 Routes of human BPA exposure	8

2.5 Effects of BPA on health status	9
2.5.1 Metabolism and obesity	9
2.5.2 Diabetes mellitus	10
2.5.3 Digestive system	11
2.5.4 Nervous system	12
2.5.5 Reproductive system	12
2.5.6 Endocrine system	13
2.6 Relationship between BPA and pregnant women	13
2.7 Anterior pituitary gland	17
2.7.1 Secretory cells in the anterior pituitary gland	17
2.7.2 Non-secretory cells in the anterior pituitary gland	17
2.7.2.1 Pericytes	17
2.7.2.2 Folliculostellate cells (FS cells)	
2.7.3 Extracellular matrix (ECM)	19
2.7.3.1 Collagens	20
2.7.3.2 Small leucine-rich proteoglycans (SLRPs)	21
2.7.3.3 Matrix metalloproteinases (MMPs)	24
2.7.3.4 Tissue inhibitors of metalloproteinases (TIMPs)	24
2.8 Effect of BPA on ECM	25
CHAPTER III Research methodology	27
3.1 Animal procedures	27
3.1.1 Maternal rats BPA treatment	27
3.1.2 Neonatal rats euthanasia	
3.2 Sample size calculation	

3.3 BPA preparation	28
3.4 Research framework	29
3.5 Tissue collection	30
3.6 Light microscopic observation using immunohistochemistry evaluations	31
3.6.1 Immunohistochemistry of ECM-producing cells	31
3.6.2 Immunohistochemistry of ECM components	33
3.7 Transmission electron microscopic (TEM) observation	33
3.7.1 Specimen preparation and processing	33
3.7.2 Tissue sectioning and processing for TEM observation	35
3.7.3 Tissue evaluation	35
3.8 Determination of mRNA expression by RT-qPCR	36
3.9 Data analysis	40
CHAPTER IV RESULTS	41
4.1 Immunohistochemical study	41
4.1.1 Effects of BPA at NOAEL level on the ECM-producing cells	41
4.1.2 Alteration of ECM-components focusing on the collagen	46
4.2 Molecular study	47
4.2.1 Alterations of collagen gene expression	47
4.2.2 Alterations of collagen related molecules	48
4.2.3 Alterations of ECM balancing regulators	49
4.3 Transmission electron microscopic study	52
CHAPTER V DISCUSSION	57
LIMITATIONS OF THIS STUDY	62
REFERENCES	63

APPENDIX	
VITA	



Chulalongkorn University

LIST OF TABLES

Page
Table 1 Summary data about an incident of BPA adverse effects in several systems of
animals who exposed to BPA15
Table 2 Class and member of small leucine-rich proteoglycans (SLRPs)
Table 3 ECMs and ECMs-related molecules in the anterior pituitary gland and their
producing cells expression in humans (control and adenomas) and rats
Table 4 Primers of targeted genes



LIST OF FIGURES

F	'age
igure 1 Chemical structure of BPA and estradiol	6
igure 2 Requirement region of BPA structure related to endocrine-disrupting	
ctivities	6
igure 3 BPA affected obesity-related metabolic syndrome	10
igure 4 Proposed mechanisms of developmental BPA exposure leads to increase	ed
vpe 2 diabetes risk	11
igure 5 Ultra-structure and interaction between pericyte (P) and endothelial cell	(E).
	18
igure 6 Schematic of folliculostellate cells (FS cells) in anterior pituitary	19
igure 7 Schematic of two main ECM types	20
igure 8 Collagen structure and collagen fibrils	21
igure 9 The structure of small leucine-rich proteins (SLRPs)	22
igure 10 Animal BPA administration procedure.	27
igure 11 Demonstration of neonatal rat's skull base	30
igure 12 Demonstration of three parts of the anterior pituitary gland for cell	
ounting	32
igure 13 Demonstration of immunohistochemistry section	33
igure 14 RT-qPCR protocol	38
igure 15 NG2-immunohistochemistry in the PND 1 neonatal anterior pituitary gla	nds
	42
igure 16 Number (A) and mean intensity (B) of NG2-positive cells in control and	BPA
reated groups	42
igure 17 Absence of S100 expression in PND 1 neonatal anterior pituitary gland	43

Figure	18 Expression of aldolase C in the anterior pituitary gland	44
Figure	19 Aldolase C-immunohistochemistry in the PND 1 neonatal anterior pituitar	у
glands		45
Figure	20 Number (A) and mean intensity (B) of aldolase C-immunopositive cells	45
Figure	21 Collagen type I immunohistochemistry in the PND 1 neonatal anterior	
pituitar	y glands	46
Figure	22 Percentage of collagen type I distribution area (A) and mean intensity (B)	47
Figure	23 Collagen type I (A) and III (B) mRNA expression	48
Figure	24 Decorin (A), PRELP (B), osteoglycin (C), and tsukushi (D) mRNA expression	49
Figure	25 MMP2 (A) and MMP9 (B) mRNA expression	50
Figure	26 TIMP1 (A), TIMP2 (B), TIMP3 (C), and TIMP4 (D) gene expression	51
Figure	27 Semithin sections	52
Figure	28 Transmission electron micrograph of parenchyma, vessels, and perivascul	.ar
space (of neonatal anterior pituitary gland	53
Figure	29 Transmission electron micrographs of the parenchyma of the neonatal	
anterio	r pituitary gland	55
Figure	30 Transmission electron micrographs of perivascular cells of the neonatal	
anterio	r pituitary gland	56
Figure	31 Summary of the present study	61

LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS

ASD	Autism spectrum disorder
BPA	Bisphenol A
Col1a1	Collagen type I
Col3a1	Collagen type III
DES	Diethylstilbestrol
DIP cell	Novel desmin-immunopositive perivascular cell
ECM	Extracellular matrix
EDC	Endocrine-disrupting chemicals
EE	Ethinyl estradiol
ER	Estrogen receptor
ESFA	European Food Safety Authority
FDA	Food and Drug Administration
FS cell	Folliculostellate cells
GI	Gastrointestinal
IBD	Inflammatory bowel disease
MMP	Matrix metalloproteinase
NOAEL	No-Observed-Adverse-Effect level
PRELP	proline and arginine rich end leucine rich repeat protein
SLRP	Small leucine-rich proteoglycans
TEM	Transmission electron microscopy
TIMP	Tissue inhibitors of metalloproteinases

CHAPTER I

INTRODUCTION

1.1 Background and rationale

Bisphenol A (BPA) is one of the most acquainted and widespread endocrinedisrupting chemicals (EDCs) primarily used as a monomer of polycarbonate plastics and epoxy resin productions. BPA is approved as an endocrine disruptor owing to its estrogenic activity. A part of its structure is similar to estradiol which can bind and activate human estrogen receptors with a low-affinity effect compared to endogenous estradiol [1]. Invalid polymerization of residual BPA monomers in plastic containers and coatings can cause the potential of food contamination. Moreover, prolonged storage and heating processes are also other BPA environmental migration factors [2-4]. Several researchers reported the associations between BPA exposure and its adverse effects on prenatal and postnatal health status outcomes [5-9]. Since BPA has the potential to transfer through the umbilical blood circulation and the fetal metabolization of this chemical is limited, BPA is detected with a high concentration in both placenta and fetus [10]. Exposure to BPA in both embryonic and neonatal stages leads to a permanent decrease in fertility and an abnormal estrus cycle [6-8]. Moreover, BPA related to the decreasing in LH secretion in embryonic and postnatal BPA-exposed animals via the effect of gonadotropin-releasing hormone (GNRH) were also noted [8, 9]. This evidence indicated that the hypothalamo-hypophyseal system is also a target of BPA.

The anterior pituitary gland is the major organ that plays an important role in the endocrine system. This gland produces many essential hormones related to body homeostasis. Populations of the anterior pituitary gland are composed of hormoneproducing cells, i.e., somatotrophs, lactotrophs, thyrotrophs, corticotrophs, gonadotrophs, and non-hormone cells including folliculostellate (FS) cells, endothelial cells, pericytes, and macrophages. The hormone-producing cells formed as clusters intimately related to the FS cells and these clusters were separated by fenestrated capillaries. The areas around cell clusters (inter-parenchymal space) and capillaries (perivascular space) are occupied by the extracellular matrix or ECM [11]. Generally, ECM in almost all human organs was synthesized by fibroblasts. It is important to note that; however, ECM in the normal anterior pituitary gland is mainly produced by pericytes [12] and FS cells [13]. ECM displays potential roles in cellular interactions such as cell growth mediation, cell migration-proliferation, and cell differentiation [14]. Therefore, ECM, pericytes, and FS cells act as the controller of tissue remodeling [15]. Moreover, ECM also plays an essential role in controlling the function of cell populations and cell organization in the anterior pituitary gland, which is important to regulating hormone secretion [16]. The effects of BPA on the alteration of ECM components and characteristics were documented in some organs, for example, the liver fibrosis in rats [17] and the alters of ECM structure on cardiovascular function in mice [18]. In the anterior pituitary gland, BPA adverse effects on hormone-producing cells and their secretion changes were reported in several studies [19-21]. However, BPA-induced ECM changes, especially in the anterior pituitary of neonates, have not been clarified. Therefore, this study will be the first to evaluate the effects of BPA on the anterior pituitary gland of neonatal rats from BPA maternal exposure focusing on ECM alterations.

1.2 Research questions

- 1.2.1 Does BPA with NOAEL dose affect to ECMs in the neonatal anterior pituitary glands of maternal BPA-treated rats?
- 1.2.2 Do ECM-producing cells in the neonatal anterior pituitary glands alter their characteristics and numbers resulting from the BPA-NOAEL dose?
- 1.2.3 Does BPA alter ECM-related molecules in these neonatal anterior pituitary glands?

1.3 Research objectives

- 1.3.1 To demonstrate and clarify the effect of BPA with NOAEL dose on ECMs of neonatal anterior pituitary glands of maternal BPA-treated rats.
- 1.3.2 To observe the alteration of ECM-producing cells character and number resulting from BPA-NOAEL dose.
- 1.3.3 To evaluate ECM-related molecules alteration in these neonatal anterior pituitary glands after BPA treatment.

1.4 Research design

Animal experiment

1.5 Keywords

Anterior pituitary gland, Bisphenol A, Extracellular matrix, Folliculostellate cell, Neonate, Pericyte, Matrix metalloproteinases, Tissue inhibitor of matrix metalloproteinases

1.6 Hypothesis

Even at NOAEL level, maternal BPA exposure can affect the neonatal anterior pituitary gland ECM changes. This condition will cause ECM-producing cells to adapt, resulting in an imbalance of ECM product and ECM regulator components. ECMproducing cells can be changed on both structural and functional levels.

1.7 Benefit and application

This study revealed the effect of prenatal BPA exposure at NOAEL level on neonatal anterior pituitary gland focusing on the ECMs and their related controller alterations. This discovery data will be the basic knowledge that may further diagnose some pathology resulting from prenatal BPA exposure. Our findings are expected to raise awareness of the hidden dangers of BPA exposure in live people, particularly pregnant women.

1.8 Conceptual framework



CHAPTER II

LITERATURES REVIEWS

2.1 Endocrine-disrupting chemicals

Endocrine-disrupting chemicals (EDCs) are synthetic chemicals that can act as endogenous hormones. Several reports revealed that exposure to environmental EDCs can cause several additional effects such as alterations in metabolism, nervous system, cardiovascular system, and adaptation of behavioral status. Moreover, this compound is associated with abnormalities of reproduction and development in both wildlife and human [22]. Epidemiology about the relation of BPA's adverse effects on endocrine organs such as the pituitary gland and thyroid gland were also documented [23-25]. Exposures to this kind of compound can attack the endocrine system via interrupting simple biological behavior including the synthesis abilities, metabolic process, binding potential, and cellular responsiveness of natural hormones. From these epidemiological data, animal experiments, and human clinical investigations, EDCs are implied as public health concerns nowadays. One of the most widespread EDCs is bisphenol A or BPA.

2.2 Bisphenol A (BPA) structure

BPA is approved as an endocrine disruptor due to its estrogenic activity. BPA is an estrogen mimic structure formed by condensation of a couple of phenol groups and one acetone molecule (Figure 1). This compound can bind and activate the human estrogen receptor with a low-affinity effect compared to endogenous estradiol [1]. Dodds and Lawson mentioned that BPA is a weak estrogen [26].



Figure 1 Chemical structure of BPA and estradiol (A, B), Note a part of similar form between BPA and estradiol (red) (B). Modified from Beverly, 2011 [27].

The structure of BPA (Figure 2) demonstrates largely binding sites that relate to hormonal activities. The result from EDC activities comparative study of BPA and various compounds revealed that the 4-hydroxyl group of phenyl ring (A, B binding site) is the crucial compartment for several hormonal bindings to influence their downstream activities. Moreover, other factors affect these activities including a replacement at 3,5-positions phenyl rings and alkyl bridging [1].



Figure 2 Requirement region of BPA structure related to endocrine-disrupting activities [1].

BPA is used in polycarbonate plastics and epoxy resin productions [18]. According to its characteristics, BPA is found in many consumer products such as reusable plastic bottles, baby feeding bottles, plates, goblets, cups, and microwave containers. Moreover, it is also used to coat internal surfaces lining the cans of food and beverage. These BPA applications may cause foodstuffs contact and contamination. Not only the foodstuffs industrial but several daily life products also contain BPA including sunglasses, building materials, compact disc, thermal receipts, medical equipment, and dental materials [3]. Calafat and colleagues reported in 2008 about an increase in BPA level with mean levels of 30.3 ng/ml were found in pediatric patients in the intensive care unit [28]. In addition, Olea and colleagues (1996) demonstrated BPA levels in the saliva of patients from 90 to 931 µg after receiving 50 mg of a dental sealant [29]. However, several incidents showed that BPA level increment was detected in persons who worked in a BPA-exposed environment [30-33].

2.3 BPA worldwide status

BPA can be leaked by several paths leading to a lot of BPA being detectable in humans. Industrial community wastewater, indoor and outdoor air can be the origin of environmental BPA contamination. Invalid polymerization of residual BPA monomers in plastic containers and coated surfaces can cause food contamination. Moreover, prolonged storage and heating processes are also other BPA environmental migration factors [2, 4, 34].

Since the 2000s, many researchers, under systematic reviews from more than 500 publications from many regions globally, have reported about contamination of BPA in the environment including water sources, ground (soil, sediment, mud), and air [35]. Corrales and colleagues (2015) evaluated BPA levels from the effluent sources.

The result revealed around 370 µg/l of BPA in these samples [35]. Moreover, the survey study found that BPA concentration was higher at the surface water more than the sub-surface area and the seabed [36]. It is interesting to note that surface water from Asia had the highest amount of BPA compared to reports from Europe and North America [35]. Studies of wastewater sedimentation from urban communities in Taiwan [37], China [38, 39] and Germany [40] demonstrated that the levels of BPA are 10,500 μ g/kg, 3,400-3,600 μ g/kg, and 1,630 μ g/kg, respectively. Furthermore, the data about detected-BPA in tap water were reported by Colin et al. (2014) work. Their result showed the average value is 14 ng/l and the highest value is 1.3 μ g/l [41]. In addition, BPA was also found in soil, sludge, and sediment. Staples et al. (2008) stated the amount of BPA in North American mud samples (780 µg/kg; dry weight) and Europe (160 µg/kg; dry weight). In the ground, the range of BPA level was around 1–150 µg/kg in Asia, Europe, and North America. The contamination might have occurred from several factors such as sewage sludge [42, 43], released effluent [44], and electronic landfill waste [45]. In the air, there were reports of BPA contamination in the atmosphere; at the house or working place, especially occupational exposure to BPA in plastics factories. A high level of BPA was observed in the air of resin-related industries (> 50,000 ng/m³) in China. Fu and Kawamura [46] reported comparing BPA levels between urban and countryside communities in India, China, Japan, and Germany. The result displayed urban community has BPA in the air more than 80 times compared to countryside communities.

2.4 Routes of human BPA exposure

Previously, ingestion was considered as the major route of human BPA exposure because BPA could leak out to the food or beverage containers. However, it probably has other exposure routes instead of ingestion [27]. Braun et al. (2010) report revealed exciting data about BPA levels in urine samples from pregnant women. They informed that the urinary BPA level was highest in pregnancy cashiers [47]. Thus, inhalation from the air and absorption through the skin seems to be other routes of BPA exposure. Biedermann and colleagues (2010) evaluated the concentration of BPA in the thermal receipt from various shops. Their result revealed that 11 of 13 receipts contained BPA. They also examined the level of BPA that transferred to the finger by holding a thermal receipt. After 30 s, participants moved their fingers in the ethanol, and then BPA was extracted and measured. The mean of BPA transference on a single finger was 1.13 µg. Interestingly, they found that the BPA transfer rate was highly increased in humid and oily fingers [48]. In 2011, Zalko's research team evaluated BPA distribution and diffusion by using radioactivity after short-term culture of pig skin explant, human skin explant, and frozen pig's skin explant. This *ex vivo* model demonstrated a high percentage of BPA distribution in both skin explant and its culture media. The quantity results of BPA metabolites are also presented in the same phenomenon. Thus, they concluded that skin contact could contribute to the BPA exposure route in humans [49].

2.5 Effects of BPA on health status

In 2002, Scientific Committee on Food (SFA) defined No-Observed-Adverse-Effect level or NOAEL for BPA as 5 mg/kg BW/day (5,000 µg/kg BW/day) [50]. This dose resembles the European Food Safety Authority (ESFA) and Food and Drug Administration (FDA) who concluded a few years later [51]. It was considered NOAEL due to the results from an experimental three-generation study in rats [52] and a twogeneration study in mice [53]. Therefore, this is the current NOAEL for BPA. However, many reports demonstrated the adverse effect of various BPA doses on human systems. The data are shown as follows:

2.5.1 Metabolism and obesity

Since BPA is a hydrophobicity compound, it was found with a ubiquitous level in adipose tissue [54]. BPA affects many structures related to the metabolism pathway and causes metabolic syndrome occurrence (Figure 3). The cross-sectional study in Chinese school children by Wang et al. (2012) demonstrated that 84.9% of samples presented BPA level at 0.45 ng/ml. Their analyses showed increases in BMI associated with an increment of urine BPA concentration. In addition, there were several reports stated that higher BPA level was significantly associated with higher waist circumference [55, 56], abdominal obesity and insulin resistance [57], fat mass and serum leptin [58], and odds of overweight/obesity in boys [59]. Likewise, animal experiments also showed the association between BPA and obesity [8, 60].



Figure 3 BPA affected obesity-related metabolic syndrome. [61].

2.5.2 Diabetes mellitus

As BPA showed the association with metabolic alteration and obesity, it also affected insulin level adaptation related to causes of diabetes mellitus (Figure 4). Alonso-Magdalena et al. (2005) conducted an in vivo experiment to evaluate the impact of BPA on the function of pancreatic β -cell (insulin-producing) cells in the pancreas compared to 17 β -estradiol [62]. The results showed temporary hyperinsulinemia after acute treatments with either estradiol or BPA, whereas longer-term exposure stimulated insulin resistance with chronically increased insulin levels. These characteristics permit the development of diabetes mellitus. In addition, induction of glucose intolerance and insulin resistance in mice followed by BPA-treated were documented. Its effects are directly initiated via estrogen receptor (ER) [63]. In humans, Lang et al. (2008) studied the association between urinary BPA and

pathological conditions in adults. The result displayed the higher concentrations of this compound in the urine of diabetes samples [64].



Figure 4 Proposed mechanisms of developmental BPA exposure leads to increased type 2 diabetes risk. Modified from Xu J, Huang G, and Guo TL., (2016) [65].

2.5.3 Digestive system

The digestive tract and liver are the primary targets of metabolized BPA. Lang et al. (2008) demonstrated that increasing BPA concentrations were associated with liver enzyme alteration [64]. Recently, Wang and colleagues (2018) showed that bioaccessible BPA decreased after digestion, but BPA degradation could not complete in the gastrointestinal tract [66]. Moreover, BPA exposure significantly altered microbial components and behavior in the colon. Javurek et al. (2016) revealed normal gut flora disturbance in the first-generation descendant of BPA and Ethinyl estradiol (EE) treated maternal mice. This phenomenon was associated with different gastrointestinal (GI) disorders such as inflammatory bowel disease (IBD), metabolic disorders, and colorectal cancer [67]. In addition, BPA can cause hepatotoxicity [68, 69], ROS production and lipid-peroxidation [70], abnormal histological liver tissue appearance, and abnormal levels of serum hepatic biomarkers [71].

2.5.4 Nervous system

There was evidence revealed that BPA was associated with the property of neuron synapse [72], developmental stage of the brain in the neonate [73], neurogenesis [74], learning [75], memory [76], anxiety [77], and autism spectrum disorder (ASD) [78, 79]. For example, Ishido and colleagues (2004) studied hyperactivity in 4- or 5-week Wistar rats after BPA administration. The spontaneous motor activity of rats was significantly increased. At the molecular level, they demonstrated that dopamine transporter in rat midbrain was suppressed by BPA more than three folds. Moreover, they found the reduction of tyrosin hydroxylase in substantia nigra. This indicated that dopaminergic neurons were degenerated [80]. Recently, Thongkorn et al. (2019) demonstrated that maternal exposure to 5,000 µg BPA during pregnancy related to neonatal hippocampal tissue alteration and a significant increase in ASD-related genes [81] in rats.

2.5.5 Reproductive system

There is evidence reported about BPA accumulation in abundant female reproductive tissues including ovarian follicular fluid, placenta, breast milk, and colostrum [82-84]. In recent years, several researchers also revealed that increased BPA is associated with female infertility [85-87]. BPA affects morphology and function of the uterus, for example, adaptation level of contraction-associated proteins and decreased contractility of the uterus [85], a decrease of endometrial cell proliferation [86], and decrease of uterine weight [87] were found in animal experiments. Since BPA has an androgenic binding property, it can interfere with male reproductive system organs. A recent publication demonstrated that dorsolateral prostatic cell proliferation and epithelial-mesenchymal alteration were observed in aged Sprague-Dawley rats with BPA oral administration. The researcher also showed that all groups of BPA treated had an increase in estrogen to androgen ratio with dose-dependent manner [88].

gland in male mice exposed to BPA [89-91]. In addition, Chianese et al. (2018) reported the effect of BPA exposure on spermatogenesis. Their results showed that BPA altered testis function including blood-testis barrier impairment, DNA breaks in cells of the seminiferous tubules, decrease of SIRT1 expression, a decrease of oxidative stress defenses, and higher apoptotic rate in testis [92].

2.5.6 Endocrine system

As mentioned above, BPA treatment involved changes of an estrogenic signaling pathway. It may give effects on the alteration of the endocrine system. Katoh et al. (2004) demonstrated the effect of BPA on the anterior pituitary of male castrated sheep. Their result displayed BPA involved decreasing in GH release, GH mRNA expression, and cell number. These characters indicated that BPA suppresses the secretory function of anterior pituitary cells [20]. A recent publication also reported the effect of BPA on gonadotroph of zebrafish. After 14 days of BPA treatment, the histological data of light microscopy and transmission electron microscopy showed alteration of gonadotroph. Large vacuole formed by cisternae of reticulum fusion and several rERs were observed in BPA treated fish [21].

2.6 Relationship between BPA and pregnant women

According to environmental BPA contamination, general people and pregnant women are also exposed to this compound. Several reports demonstrated that BPA was observed in the circulation of pregnant women, amniotic fluid, neonatal blood, placental tissue, cord blood, and breast milk [83, 84]. The experimental data in animals also showed an association between maternal BPA exposure and pregnancy outcome. The BPA-treated rats showed long-lasting effects on the number of implantation sites and associated gene expression [93]. Rubin et al. (2001 and 2009) demonstrated that body weight increment of offspring related to perinatal BPA exposure [8, 60]. Alonso-Magdalena and colleagues (2010) showed that exposure to BPA in maternal mice affected to alteration of glucose metabolism in both maternal and offspring (62). This indicated that BPA may provide metabolic disorders leading to an increase in diabetes risk. Vandenberg et al. (2008) examined structural changes of the mammary gland from offspring mice at 3, 9, and 12-15 months of age which maternal mice were exposed to BPA since GD8 through day 16 of lactation. The result demonstrated intraductal hyperplasia, the character of beaded ducts, and epithelial cells occupying the ductal lumen of female mice. These occurrences indicated that perinatal BPA exposure can alter the morphology of mammary gland rodents in adulthood [94]. Howdeshell and colleagues (1999) have reported that prenatal exposure to low dose BPA (2.4 µg/kg body weight) promoted weight gain and alter puberty period in female CF-1 mice [95]. In addition, prenatal exposure to BPA could induce abnormalities of follicles in the ovary and vaginal epithelium [96, 97]. Previous reports from rodent studies found that increase in T4 levels of offspring [98] and thyroid-specific gene expression [99] related to prenatal BPA exposure. Moreover, few epidemiological studies showed that exposure to BPA was associated with thyroid parameters alteration in maternal, neonatal, and adolescent [100-102]. The adverse effects of BPA on cells in the neonatal anterior pituitary gland were also documented. Brannick et al. (2012) showed an increase in gonadotroph cell proliferation, expression of gonadotropins, and their receptors in first-day neonatal mice of BPA treated mothers [19]. Systemic review data [30] demonstrated the correlations between maternal BPA exposure and abnormalities of descendants in various systems. Several studies reported higher maternal urinary BPA associated with abnormalities of behaviors in daughters [103], anxious and poorer emotional control [104], depressed and aggressive [105]. Moreover, Perera et al. (2012) revealed that maternal BPA also related to aggressive behaviors in boys [105]. Furthermore, incident of child wheeze associated with higher maternal urinary BPA was also documented [106]. The summarized phenomena of adverse effects of BPA are presented in table 1.

System	Incident	Reference	Model	Dose	Evidence
Metabolic	Obesity	Howdeshell et al., 1999 [95]	CF-1 mice	2.4 µg/kg	- 🛧 weight
		Rubin et al., 2001 [8]	SD rats	100 µg/kg 1200 µg/kg	- 🛧 weight (*) - 🛧 weight (*)
	Diabetes mellitus and glucose homeostasis	Alonso-Magdalena et al., 2010 [63]	OF-1 mice	10 μg/kg 100 μg/kg	- \uparrow insulin resistance - \uparrow insulin resistance (*)
Digestive	Significantly alters microbial community in colons	Wang et al., 2018 [66]	HepG2 cell	25 μg/l 250 μg/l 2500 μg/l	 ↓ microbial community ↑microbial community ↑ microbial community
Nervous	Alteration of brain sexual dimorphisms	Kubo et al., 2003 [107]	Wistar rat	0.1 mg/l 1 mg/l	- Alter brain dimorphisms and behavior in both 0.1 and 1 BPA
-		Rubin et al., 2006 [108]	CD-1 mice	25 ng/kg 250 ng/kg	- $igvee$ TH positive neuron - Decrease TH-positive neuron (*)
-	Changes in behavior, cognitive and autistic behavior	Ishido et al., 2004 [80]	Wistar rat	0.02, 0.2, 2, 20 µg/kg	- Rat showed more active behavior especially in 2 and 20 decrease dopamine receptors (dose dependent).
		Tian et al., 2011 [109]	Mice	6, 18 mg/kg	- $ ightharpow$ movement and activities - $ ightarrow$ novel object recognition
•	Alteration in gene	Thongkorn et al., 2019 [81]	Wistar rat	5,000 µg/kg	- Downregulation of ASD-related gene in hippocampus of the neonate
Reproductive	Time of puberty alteration	Howdesshell et al., 1999 [95]	CF-1 mice	2.4 µg/kg	- $igvee$ number of days of virginal opening and first estrus cycle
	GHULA	Honma et al., 2002 [110]	ICR mice	2, 20 µg/kg	- 20 µg/kg involve earlier virginal opening
-	Changes of uterus, ovary and estrous cycles	Markey at al., 2005 [111]	CD-1 mice	25 ng/kg 250 ng/kg	- √weight of vagina (NS) - √weight of vagina (*) and absolute √lamina propria volume(*)
		An et al., 2013 [85]	SD rat	10, 100, 500 mg/kg	 ↑ uterine weight (dose dependent manner) Alteration of targeted gene expression almost in 100(*) & 500(*)
	Changes of uterus, ovary and estrous cycles	Bosquiazzo et al., 2010 [86]	Wistar rat	0.5 mg/kg	 ✓Brdu express in endothelium (*) ✓VWF positive vascular area ✓VEGF mRNA expression (*)

 Table 1 Summary data about an incident of BPA adverse effects in several systems of animals who exposed to BPA.

System	Incident	Reference	Model	Dose	Evidence
Reproductive (Con.)				20 µg/kg	 ✓ Brdu express in endothelium (*) ✓ VWF positive vascular area ✓ VEGF mRNA expression (*)
		Hiyama et al., 2011 [87]	ICR mice	100 mg/kg 200 mg/kg 500 mg/kg 1,000 mg/kg	- ↓uterine weight (*) - ↓ right ovary weight - Expansion of uterine lumen - Expansion of uterine lumen
	Changes of prostate gland and testis	Nagel et al., 1997 [89]	CD-1 mice	2, 20 µg/kg	- Both conc. of BPA increased prostate weight (*)
		Judy et al., 1999 [90]	CD-1 mice	2, 20 µg/kg	- Both conc. of BPA increased prostate weight (*)
		Gupta et al., 2000 [91]	CD-1 mice	100 ng/kg 5 µg/kg 50 µg/kg	- NT - ↑ prostatic weight/size - ↑ prostatic weight/size (*)
		Huang et al., 2018 [88]	SD rat	10, 30, 90 µg/kg	- All dose involves increasing in height of prostatic epithelium (*) - 个 E2 expression (90 µg) (*)
		Chianese et al., 2018 [92]	Wistar rat	0.1 mg/l 0.2 mg/l	- Both conc. Increase ROS, DNA damage, apoptosis in testis (*)
	Mammary gland development and hyperplasia	Vandenberg et al., 2008 [94]	CD-1 mice	0.25 µg/kg 2.5 µg/kg 25 µg/kg	 Presence of alveolar bud ↑ alveolar bud (*) Lack of bead duct at 12-15 mo.
Endocrine	Gonadotropic cell activated	Molina et al., 2018 [21]	Zebra fish	1 μg/l	- Only activated gonadotroph cells $\psi(*)$
	จุฬา Cuu	ลงกรณ์มหา	าวิทยาส 	10, 100 µg/l 1,000 µg/l	- Change morphology, CYP19B ↑(*) - Gonadotroph hypertrophy,
	Stimulating of prolactin and TSH in anterior pituitary gland	Fujimoto et al., 2001 [22]	F344 rat	0.1, 1, 10 mg/kg	CYP19B ♥(*) ↑ pituitary weight, uterine weight, PRL (NS) in all dose
	Changes of growth hormone-releasing hormone (GHRH)	Katoh et al., 2004 [20]	Ovine anterior pituitary cells	10 ⁻⁶ - 10 ⁻³ M	- Ψ GH release in dose dependent manner, most at 10 ⁻³ (*)

(*) the data showed significantly statistical analysis.

2.7 Anterior pituitary gland

The human anterior pituitary gland is a master gland that plays an important role in regulating other organs in the body. Populations of the anterior pituitary gland are divided into two major types: hormone-producing cells and non-hormoneproducing cells which do not secrete any hormone.

2.7.1 Secretory cells in the anterior pituitary gland

The anterior pituitary gland consists of five endocrine or secretory cell types.

Each type is defined by their hormone secretion as follows:

Somatotrophs; growth hormone (GH)

Lactotrophs; prolactin (PRL)

Gonadotrophs; luteinizing (LH) and follicle-stimulating hormone (FSH)

Corticotrophs; adrenocorticotrophic hormone (ACTH) producing cells,

Thyrotrophs; thyroid-stimulating hormone (TSH)

All hormone cells are formed in the characteristic of a cluster with FS cells. These cell clusters are surrounded by extracellular matrices (ECMs) and act as a functional unit in the anterior pituitary gland [11, 112].

2.7.2 Non-secretory cells in the anterior pituitary gland

Non-hormone-producing cells do not secrete any classical hormone, but they can interact with other cell types in the gland. These cells are FS cells, macrophages, endothelial cells, pericytes, and novel desmin-immunopositive perivascular (DIP) cells. In the present study, pericytes and FS cells were evaluated.

2.7.2.1 Pericytes

In 1871, Eberth documented the presence of pericyte as the perivascular cell [113]. Afterward, Charles-Marie Benjamin Rouget defines the discovery of pericytes as mural contractile cells encircle around the endothelial cells of micro-vessels (Figure 5). Then, these cells were called "Rouget cells" and also adapted to the present term "pericytes" [114, 115]. These cells play an important role in vascular tube forming via interaction with endothelium. Pericytes entrap and share their basement membrane

with endothelial cells. They were found at the branching points and their primary processes were often found along each branch [116]. Pericytes are the collagenproducing cells in the anterior pituitary gland, this character was found in both rats and humans [12, 112]. Pericytes can collaborate with other pituitary populations. They interact with endothelial cells in the process of angiogenesis via PDGFβ-PDGFRβ [117], Angiopoietin-1/Tie-2 [118, 119], TGFβ [120, 121] interaction. Moreover, they also express ECM-related molecules including collagen I and III [14, 112], Tissue inhibitors of metalloproteinases (TIMPs) [122], and small leucine-rich proteoglycans (SLRPs) [13]. Since collagens, especially types I and III, are the principal component in ECM of the anterior pituitary [14], pericytes may play an important role in ECM adaptation.



Figure 5 Ultra-structure and interaction between pericyte (P) and endothelial cell (E). Modified from Armulik et al., 2011 [116].

2.7.2.2 Folliculostellate cells (FS cells)

FS cells are agranular cells presenting in the anterior pituitary gland but do not secrete classical hormones. FS cells usually form a follicle within a cluster of mixed five types of endocrine cells (Figure 6) [123] and they have an elongated process [11] that interacts with other cells through gap junction communication [124, 125].



Figure 6 Schematic of folliculostellate cells (FS cells) in anterior pituitary cell clusters by immunohistochemistry of anti-s100 protein (A) [126] and transmission electron micrograph of FS cells (arrows) occupying within secretory cells cluster (B) [123].

FS cells of the anterior pituitary gland express several regulatory molecules. They can regulate hormone-producing cells, in terms of both production and secretion, via paracrine factors secretions [127, 128]. Moreover, they secrete several molecules such as fibroblast growth factor [129], vascular endothelial growth factor [130], interleukin-6 [131], annexin-1 [132] to interact with other cells. In addition, not only does cytokine modulate numerous cells in the anterior pituitary gland but FS cells also express matrix metalloproteinase 9, the family of ECM breaker, under the associated condition with laminin [133]. Tsukada and colleagues (2014) demonstrated that FS cells are related to collagen production via the interaction between FS cells and pericytes [134].

2.7.3 Extracellular matrix (ECM)

In recent years, it is known that ECMs not only contribute a framework for the tissues, but also play roles in cell-cell and cell-matrix signaling (145, 148). The cell-matrix interaction is an important factor to regulate cell proliferation and differentiation. Moreover, the diversity of ECM components, morphology, and behavior influence to whole structure and tissue network (Figure 7). For the anterior pituitary gland, Perez and colleagues (2005) reported the crucial role of ECM in the regulation of the function of cells in the gland and the cellular response along the hypothalamic

axis [135]. Evan and Chitcholtan (2011) also documented the adaptation of ECMs synthesis and their components. Their receptor molecules can regulate both the characteristic behavior of the hormone cells as well as hormone secretions which affect several systems [14]. It is noted that "matricrine signaling" is used as a technical term of the cell-cell and cell-matrix interactions in the anterior pituitary gland. The followings are the major and interested ECMs that involve in pituitary cell behavioral regulator via matricrine action.



จุฬาสงกรณมหาวทยาลย

Figure 7 Schematic of two main ECM types; pericellular matrices and interstitial matrices [136].

2.7.3.1 Collagens

Collagens (Figure 8) are divided into fibrillar and non-fibrillar forms. They provide tensile strength to the ECMs limiting the distensibility of tissues [15]. Type I collagen is a fibrillar ECM protein presenting in almost all organs. The adaptation of collagen and its producing cells is associated with pathologic conditions [137] such as liver fibrosis [138, 139], kidney fibrosis [140], and inordinate dermal scar formation [141]. In the anterior pituitary gland, collagens show several profiles that can drive the behavior and function of local populations. They can induce FS cell proliferation [13],

regulate small leucine-rich proteoglycan (SLRP) production [142], alter the morphology of pituitary cells [143], and facilitate hormone production [144]. Alteration of collagenproducing cells and abnormal collagen composition are related to pituitary adenomas [12, 145]. In addition to collagen type I, type III is also the principal ECM component in the anterior pituitary gland [11, 14, 112].



Figure 8 Collagen structure and collagen fibrils [146].

2.7.3.2 Small leucine-rich proteoglycans (SLRPs)

SLRPs (Figure 9) are one of the major families of the proteoglycans and are the key to regulating the cellular signaling pathways. Several tissues including the tendon, skin, liver, kidney, and heart have SLRPs as the biological regulator [147]. They have the potential to control collagen fibril formation [148, 149]. In the pituitary gland, the major members of SLRPs consist of decorin, biglycan, fibromodulin, lumican, proline, and arginine-rich end leucine-rich repeat protein (PRELP), and osteoglycin (Table 2). Notably, SLRP-expressing cells in the gland are either FS cells or pericytes [13].



Figure 9 The structure of small leucine-rich proteins (SLRPs) and their relation to collagen fiber [136].

Decorin, biglycan, and asporin were documented as the candidate molecules associated with the collagen-binding phenomenon [147]. Especially, decorin showed high-affinity collagen-binding effect and could shape collagen fibril and diameter [150]. SLRPs are related to collagen fibrogenesis and adaptation of collagen and ECM affect to anterior pituitary gland's population behavior. Knowing their roles and interaction may clarify or discover hallmarks of ECM action on anterior pituitary gland alterations.
Table	2 Class and member of small leucine-rich proteoglycans (SLRPs) [151] ar	١d
their ex	pression in the anterior pituitary gland [13].	

Class	Member	Character
I	Decorin, biglycan, asporin, ECM2, ECMX	Predominant: Decorin
	Fibromodulin, lumican, proline/arginine-rich	Moderate: biglycan,
	end leucine-rich repeat protein (PRELP),	lumican, PRELP, and
	keratocan and osteoadherin	ostomodulin
	Epiphycan, opticin, and osteoglycin	Barely: asporin,
IV	Chondroadherin, nyctalopin, and tsukushi	fibromodulin, osteoglycin,
V	Podocan and podocin-like1	and tsukushi
		Not detectable:
		keratocan, epiphycan,
		opticin, chondroadherin,
		nyctalopin, and podocin-
		like protein 1

*Italics are SLRPs that were evaluated in Horiguchi's work.

As mentioned in table 2, SLRPs are classified into five classes according to their structural properties by Shaefer and Schaefer in 2010 [151]. Horiguchi's research group (2013) evaluated the expression of SLRPs in the rat anterior pituitary gland. They found that class I-IV SLRP genes are expressed in the gland of adult rats. The predominant expression was decorin which was restrictively detected in FS cells and pericytes. Biglycan, fibromodulin, lumican, PRELP, and osteoglycin were also expressed in most pericytes and some FS cells. Thus, SLRPs probably regulate the anterior pituitary functions via paracrine or matricrine between FS cells, pericytes, and hormone-producing cells [13].

2.7.3.3 Matrix metalloproteinases (MMPs)

There are various factors involved in ECM balance including ECM-producing structure, enzymes of ECM degradation, and ECM degradation inhibitor [152]. ECM degradation is the main process along with ECM remodeling. Matrix metalloproteinases (MMPs) are enzymes that act as the key of ECM degradation in physiological conditions and accelerate their activity during pathological adaptation (tissue repairing or remodeling). The well-known proteolytic enzyme is MMP-9 [133]. Elswefy and colleagues (2016) reported the alteration of MMP9 and its inhibitor (TIMP2) in rat liver fibrosis [17]. MMP9 but MMP2 and MMP3 were also documented in liver fibrosis progression [153-155]. In the anterior pituitary gland, Ilmiawati et al. (2012) demonstrated that FS cells expressed MMP9, promoting their function on laminin [133]. Moreover, FS cells could interact with pericytes to provide collagen synthesis in the gland [121]. Therefore, alteration of both cell types might influence on behavior and biological profiles of ECMs.

2.7.3.4 Tissue inhibitors of metalloproteinases (TIMPs)

TIMPs regulate ECM via MMPs-TIMPs interaction. They inhibit ECM degradation which occurs by metalloproteases to maintain the balance of ECM remodeling [156]. In vertebrates, there are four members of TIMPs, i.e., TIMP1, TIMP2, TIMP3, and TIMP4 [157]. Upregulation of TIMP1 level related to pituitary adenoma fibrosis that led to immoderate collagen deposition [158]. Additionally, TIMP3 and TIMP4 may be the leading members who act as controllers of fibrosis. TIMP3 regulated fibrosis through several pathways, including mediating inflammation and inducing pericyte to transform into activated-myofibroblast-like cells [167], whereas TIMP4 was related to fibrosis enhancement following injury [159]. In addition to fibrosis, tumor and cancer were also occurred by ECM dysregulation [15]. In the anterior pituitary gland, the TIMP family is generally expressed in rats [165] and humans [122]. TIMP1 and TIMP2 were related to pericytes and FS cells in the human and rat pituitary gland, whereas TIMP3 exhibited

a close relationship with endothelium and pericytes. In adenomas, TIMP3 was upregulated while TIMP1 and TIMP2 seemed to be similar between control and adenomas. Table 3 is the summarized expression of ECM-related molecules in pericytes and FS cells.

Table 3 ECMs and ECMs-related molecules in the anterior pituitary gland and their producing cells expression in humans (control and adenomas) and rats.

Pericyte	FS cell
Col1a1 ^{H, R} , Col3a1 ^{H, R}	MMP9 ^R
TIMP1 ^{H, HA} , TIMP2 ^{H, HA} , TIMP3 ^{H, HA, R}	TIMP1 ^{H, R} , TIMP2 ^{H, R} , TIMP3 ^R , TIMP4 ^H
SLRP ^R (Decorin, biglycan, fibromodulin,	SLRP ^R (Decorin, biglycan, fibromodulin,
lumican, PRELP, osteoglycin)	lumican, PRELP, osteoglycin)

H: Human with normal, HA: Human with adenomas, R: Rat)

2.8 Effect of BPA on ECM

There were few studies reported about the effect of BPA on ECMs. Elswefy and colleagues (2016) reported the effect of BPA on the Wistar rat's liver. Their results demonstrated that BPA caused increased inflammation, oxidative stress, and cellular apoptosis. Focusing on ECM adaptation, they examined the expression of MMP9 and TIMP2. Their result revealed upregulation of MMP9 while TIMP2 was downregulated. The imbalance of MMP-TIMP in this phenomenon led to liver fibrosis [17]. In 2015, Belcher and colleagues evaluated CD-1 mice heart alteration followed by varied BPA-treated dosages. At dose 300 ppm of BPA (around 5000 µg/kg BW), the expression of ECM and collagen-related genes showed downregulations of collagens and MMPs whereas decorin and TIMP3 were upregulated [18].

All information in this literature review shows that BPA has effects on several organs, including the anterior pituitary. Although the studies of the effects of BPA on this gland focusing on the adaptation of endocrine cells and their secretion behavior

were already reported. But the changes of ECMs in the anterior pituitary gland after BPA exposure have not been elucidated. Besides, BPA can pass to the newborn via the placenta. Therefore, we hypothesize that BPA treatment in rats during pregnancy may influence the ECM alteration of the neonatal anterior pituitary gland. Moreover, we would like to challenge whether BPA with No-Observed-Adverse-Effect level (NOAEL) can generate alterations in the neonatal anterior pituitary gland.



Chulalongkorn University

CHAPTER III

Research methodology

3.1 Animal procedures

3.1.1 Maternal rats BPA treatment

In this investigation, eight-week-old maternal Wistar rats were used. Animals were fed and watered (*ad libitum*) freely and kept at a constant temperature with a 12:12-hour light/dark cycle. The virginal plaque of the maternal rats was observed after normal inbreeding and then divided into BPA and control groups. In the BPA group, maternal rats were given 5,000 µg/kg BW of BPA every day. The control rats were given corn oil by mouth for the duration of their pregnant periods (~21 days) (Figure 10). Each day's amount of treated BPA was calculated based on the maternal weight. Both groups of rats were housed independently in biohazard system environmental at Chulalongkorn University Laboratory Animal Center (Animal Use Protocol No. 1773011, and the Ethical Committee of the Faculty of Medicine 010/2562). Oral gavage equipment was kept separate and solely utilized by each group. Reusable stainless steel oral gavage needles were thoroughly cleaned with ethanol followed by Milli-Q deionized water wash several times before subsequent use.



Figure 10 Animal BPA administration procedure.

3.1.2 Neonatal rats euthanasia

The BPA treatment stopped at the date that neonates were delivered. After parturition, post neonatal rats at day 1 (PND 1) were euthanized. These rats were injected with sodium pentobarbital via intraperitoneal injection. Then, rats were put into hypothermic conditions (one minute within the icebox) followed by decapitation.

3.2 Sample size calculation

The sample size is calculated using the data from the pilot study with the following formula. Standard deviation and mean of TIMP4 mRNA expression level was used to calculate the number of the neonatal anterior pituitary gland in each experiment.



3.3 BPA preparation HULALONGKORN UNIVERSITY

BPA (Sigma-Aldich, USA) was first dissolved by absolute ethanol (Merck millipore, USA) to make the BPA stock at 250 mg/ml. Then, it was diluted with corn oil to 5,000 μ g/kg BW of BPA for each rat treatment as the below formular. Therefore, $\frac{X}{50}$ μ l of stock BPA was mixed with corn oil to 200 μ l as a daily volume. The vehicle control was prepared by a combination between absolute ethanol and corn oil.



Stock BPA prepared as 250 mg/ml

BPA	250 mg	dissolved in absolute ethanol alcohol	1	ml.		
Target BPA	$5x imes 10^{-3}$ mg	Then final volume of BPA is	5X×10 ⁻ 250	-3 ─ m	$l. = \frac{x}{5 \times 10^4}$	ml

$$=\frac{x}{50}$$
 µ

29

3.4 Research framework

Maternal rats with gestation day 1 were divided into 2 groups BPA treatment : daily 5,000 µg/kg·BW Control : Ethanol in cornoil (~21 days of reagent treatment) At parturition date, neonatal rats with first post natal date were scarified Determine effect of maternal BPA treatment on anterior pituitary gland of neonate focusing on ECM Effect of BPA on ECM-producing Effect of BPA on ECM cells components ĹΜ TEM LM TÉM Molecular observation observation examination observation observation (n=5) (n=3) (n=5) (n=3) (n=3) Immuno-Ultrastructural Immuno-Real-time RT Cell histochemistry histochemistry changes qPCR organization & pattern and NG2 (Pericyte) Col1a1 area of ECM Aldolase C (FS cells) Number of ECM-ECM components Collagen components and their related producing cells organization and their molecule mRNA Intensity of positive intensity expression

cells expression

Col1a1
 Col3a1

Col3a1SLRPs

MMPs
TIMPs

3.5 Tissue collection

A stereo microscope was used to identify the pituitary gland (Figure 11) at the rat's skull base (SMZ800 Zoom, Nikon, Japan). All anterior pituitary glands were taken and processed with the appropriate procedure for each experiment.



Figure 11 Demonstration of neonatal rat's skull base after brain removal (A) and pituitary gland (B) visualized via stereo microscope. Note sella turcica (asterisk), posterior lobe (PP) and anterior lobe (AP).

For light microscopic observation, pituitary glands were immediately immersed into 4% paraformaldehyde overnight, followed by 30% sucrose in 0.1M phosphate buffer (PB, pH 7.4) for 48 hours After preservation in sucrose solution, the glands were embedded in Tissue-Tek compound (Sakura Finetechnical, Tokyo, Japan), immediately frozen, and continually stored at -80°C until they were used in the experiment. Tissues were sectioned by a cryostat (CM1950; Leica Biosystems, Wetzlar, Germany) and placed on a coated slide (PlatinumPRO; Matsunami, Osaka, Japan). Neonatal anterior pituitary glands were observed under the light microscope (ICC50 HD on DM1000, Leica, Germany). All sections were processed through the whole gland scan at 40X level using Axioscope7 (ZEISS, Oberkochen, Germany). In addition, tissues processed for the TEM study were immediately immersed into 2% glutaraldehyde in 0.1M PB after harvested. Then these tissues have proceeded along with the standard protocol of TEM (more detail in TEM topic). Only pituitary glands considered for the molecular study were cut along the cleft for anterior pituitary removal and collected. This anterior lobe was then immediately immersed into RNA*later* (AM7024, Thermo Fisher Scientific Inc., Vilnius, Lithuania for further RNA extraction. All replicates were obtained from independent litters.

3.6 Light microscopic observation using immunohistochemistry evaluations

Five glands from neonates (PND 1) in each group were harvested for morphological examination. Under a light microscope, all morphological evaluations were calculated from four slides of each rat. The order of slides was chosen from one of every five sections. These selected sections displayed the whole gland which consisted of anterior, intermediate, and posterior lobes.

3.6.1 Immunohistochemistry of ECM-producing cells

Regarding pericytes and FS cells are the rat anterior pituitary gland ECMproducing cells, the numbers, and their immunosignal intensity were determined. For pericytes and FS cells identification, sections were stained with NG2 (1:600 dilution) and aldolase C (1:200 dilution). Protocol of immunohistochemistry was described, as follows;

- Bring slide from -80°C storage and air dry.
- Wash by PBS (on shaker) for 5 minutes (3 times).
- Block the non-specific background by using 2% normal goat serum in filtered PBS (20 minutes, RT in moist chamber).
- Gentle dip wash in PBS several times.
- Incubate in primary antibody (overnight, RT in the moist chamber).
- Wash by PBS (on shaker) for 5 minutes (3 times).
- Incubate in secondary antibody for 30 minutes in the moist chamber with 30°C.
- Wash by PBS (on shaker) for 5 minutes (3 times).

- ABC method (30 minutes, in the moist chamber with 30°C). *This reagent must be prepared 30 minutes before use.
- Wash by PBS (on shaker) for 5 minutes (3 times).
- Detect immunoreactive signal expression of DAB. Pull slides one by one from the last step of the PBS beaker. Then soak in the beaker containing DAB working solution.
- Observe the immunoreactivity under a light microscope.
- Stop the reaction with distilled water.

The number of immunoreactive cells was counted from the whole gland. The scope areas of calculation were divided into three parts related to the width of the posterior lobe, as shown in Figure 12. Pericytes or FS cells were counted when the researcher observed cell cytoplasm containing the nucleus.



CHULALONGKORN UNIVERSITY

Figure 12 Demonstration of three parts of the anterior pituitary gland for cell counting.

ZEN 3.0 (Blue version) program was used as an immunosignal intensity evaluator. The mean intensity was evaluated (Figure 13). Furthermore, collagen percentage area distribution was calculated by Fiji ImageJ program (NIH, Bethesda, Maryland, US).



Figure 13 Demonstration of immunohistochemistry section(A) and intensity evaluation by the software (B). Scale bar: 50 μ m.

3.6.2 Immunohistochemistry of ECM components

The predominant ECM in the rat anterior pituitary gland is collagen. Firstly, this study planned to evaluate the ECM components using Masson's trichrome staining for collagen distribution demonstration. However, Masson's trichrome staining was not suitable for our tissue. Therefore, immunohistochemistry of collagen type I expression was used instead of Masson's trichrome technique. Sections were stained with col1a1 immunohistochemistry protocol similar to the protocol mentioned in the previous experiment. The collagen percentage area distribution and immunosignal intensity were examined.

3.7 Transmission electron microscopic (TEM) observation

TEM was performed to evaluate the changes of ultra-structure of ECMproducing cells, cell cluster organization, and ECM components.

3.7.1 Specimen preparation and processing

Following neonatal decapitation, three collected pituitary glands per group were fixed for 2 hours in 0.1M PB (pH 7.4) with 2% glutaraldehyde (EMS, Hatfield, PA, USA), followed by 30 minutes of PB washing on ice (4 times). Before immersion, the pituitary glands were chopped until we got 1-2 mm³ tissues. The protocol was described, as follows;

- Postfix with 1% osmium tetroxide (OsO₄) on ice for 90 minutes.
- Wash specimens in cold distilled water (several times.)
- Dehydrate tissues by using the series of EtOH:50%, 70%, 80%, 90%, 95%
 (5 minutes for each session).
- Gradually penetrate 100% EtOH (5 times; 45 minutes in total).
- Discard half volume of absolute EtOH, then add an equal amount of propylene oxide into the bottle for 10 minutes. Repeat this step twice.
- Then immerse specimens into pure propylene oxide for 10 minutes
- Prepare 2/3 Epon:propylene oxide (2/3 epon resin solution) reagent for replacement of propylene oxide to 2/3 epon resin solution.
- Discard half volume of pure propylene oxide, then add an equal amount of 2/3 epon resin solution and incubate for 15 minutes. Repeat this step twice.
- Then, discard all volumes of the last step solution and add pure 2/3 epon resin solution.
- Pull out a tissue from 2/3 epon resin solution. Put tissue on the Kim wipe, roll over it to remove the excess 2/3 epon resin solution.
- Transfer the tissue into the vial containing new epon resin for 20 minutes. Repeat this step twice.
- Transfer tissue from the last step and embed it into the sample block.
 Check that there was no bubble within the block.
- Incubate the sample in a 60°C incubator for at least 2-3 days.

3.7.2 Tissue sectioning and processing for TEM observation

Resin blocks were sectioned at semithin level (1500 µm) by an ultramicrotome (EM UC7, Leica, Vienna, Austria) to locate the interest area in the anterior lobe and primary cellular profile observation. These sections were stained with 1% toluidine blue and then visualized under light microscopy. The selected area was then trimmed to one mm² for further ultrathin sectioning. Ultrathin sections with 70 nm in thickness were cut by an ultramicrotome (EM UC7, Leica, Vienna, Austria) with a diamond knife. Sections were placed on the copper grid, dried, and then stored in the grid case until TEM observation.

3.7.3 Tissue evaluation

Ultrastructural changes of pericytes and FS cells were examined under the transmission electron microscope (JEM 2100 plus, JEOL, Massachusetts, USA). Cell organization, characteristics of capillaries, perivascular area, and ECM pattern were also observed.

The copper grids containing sections were stained with the metal before observation. Uranyl acetate – lead citrate staining was done, as follows;

- Drop uranyl acetate and lead citrate solution on parafilm placed in the close petri dish. Note that the petri dish containing lead citrate was added NaOH tablets.
- Stain sections on the grid with uranyl acetate for 5 minutes (put the grid on the top of the drop). Then wash the grid by gently dipping it in distilled water.
- Wipe distill water from the bottom of the grid. All steps were applied again with a lead citrate solution.

3.8 Determination of mRNA expression by RT-qPCR

This procedure was performed to examine the mRNA expression of ECM and ECM-related molecules in the anterior pituitary gland. For the RNA extraction process, a microtube containing frozen anterior pituitary lobe in RNA*later* was removed from the freezer then melted at room temp. Total RNA extraction was done according to the steps below;

- Remove the gland from the RNA*later* tube and place it on Kimwipe gentle roll tissue to remove the RNA*later*. Then, put it into the microtube containing 100 µl of Trizol. (15596026, Invitrogen, Carlsbad, CA, USA)
- Refrigerate the magnetic bead and put it into the tissue tube. Add another 100 µl of Trizol, then shake the tube several times to homogenize the tissue until the mixture is well-prepared.
- Discard the mixture in the new tube. Add 100 µl of Trizol to wash the excess mixture from the bead and transfer it to the RNA extraction tube.
 The final volume of the lysate mixture is 300 µl. Incubate for 5 minutes.
- Add 60 µl of chloroform, incubate for 3 minutes, then shake the tube.
- Centrifuge the sample for 15 minutes at 12,000Xg at 4°C. The mixture was isolated into three layers. Transfer the clear supernatant of the RNA mixture to the new tube.
- Add and incubate 150 μl of isopropanol for 10 minutes, then centrifuge the sample for 10 minutes at 12,000Xg at 4°C.
- Discard the supernatant and resuspend the RNA pellet in 300 µl of 75%
 EtOH and vortex, then centrifuge for 5 minutes at 7,500 Xg at 4°C.
- Discard the supernatant, then air dry the tube with a covered Kimwipe.

 Add 20-30 µl of Hypure water, then heat the mixture in the heat box at 60°C for 10 minutes.

The quality and concentration of RNA were evaluated using a NanoDrop 1000 spectrophotometer (Thermofisher, Friendship, ME, USA) by measuring the A260/280 ratio. The RNA with a ratio of more than 1.0 was further used for cDNA synthesis as below steps by using RevertAid First Strand cDNA Synthesis Kit (K1621, Thermo Fisher Scientific Inc., Rockford, IL, USA).

- Pipette an RNA mixture containing 500 ng of RNA.
- Prepare premix mixture at 12 μl final volume of 500 ng RNA, 1 μl Random Hexamer primer, and Hypure water.
- Incubate at 65°C for 5 minutes after mixing and spinning down. Then, chill for 2 minutes on ice.
- Prepare master mix for reverse transcription. (1 reaction containing 4 μl of 5X Reaction Buffer, 1 μl of RiboLock RNase Inhibitor (20U/μl), 2 μl of 10 mM dNTP Mix and 1 μl of Revert Aid.
- Then, pipette this master mix into the premix mixture.
- Perform the reverse transcription using a thermocycler. Incubate the mixture for 5 minutes at 25°C followed by 60 minutes at 42°C, 5 minutes at 70°C, the last step was set at 4°C ∞. The final concentration of cDNA was 25 ng/µl.

Quantitative PCR analysis (Figure 14) was performed with triplicate. AccuPower® 2X GreenStarTM qPCR MasterMix (K-6253, Bioneer, Daejeon, Korea) was introduced for qPCR running process by using the manufacturer's instructions. The reaction was incubated and detected the expression of each gene by Bio-Rad CFX Connect Real-Time System (Bio-Rad, USA). cDNA was diluted to 5 ng/µl for amplification template. The master mix of qPCR for one reaction contained 6.25 µl of master mix from the kit, 0.5 µl of 10 pmol forward and reverse primers, and 4.25 µl of Hypure water. The final master mix volume per one reaction is 11.5 μ l. Then this master mix was added of 1 microliter of 5ng/ μ l cDNA.



Figure 14 RT-qPCR protocol :(1) Heating process for denaturing, 45 cycles of (2) 15 sec at 95°C for denaturing, (3) 30 sec at 60°C for annealing/extension step, and (5) product confirmation by melting curve analysis (65 to 95°C). * (4) is the repetition of denaturing, annealing and extension until the 45 cycle is complete. Primers for RT-qPCR (Table 4) were explored by using USCS Genome Browser (https://genome.ucsc.edu./) and Ensembl (https://asia.ensembl.org/inderx.html). The sequences of primers were created by Primer3 software (http://bioinfo.ut.ee/primer3-0.4.0/).

CHULALONGKORN UNIVERSITY

Table 4 Primers of targeted genes

Genes	Forward primer (5'>-3')	Reverse primer (5'>-3')	
Collagen type 1 (Col1a1)	CCTGACGCATGGCCAAGA	CTGGGCAGAAAGGACAGCA	
Collagen type 3 (Col3a1)	TGCCACCCTGAACTCAAGAG	CACCAGCATATGTCCACCA	
Small leucine-rich			
proteoglycans (SLRPs)			
Decorin (Dcn)	GGATTGAAAATGGAGCCTTG	TCCACAACGGTGATGCTATT	
PRELP	AGACACAGACACGCACCAAC	GGCCAAGATGAGGAGAAGTG	
Osteoglycin (Ogn)	GCCCACCAAGAAAGAAAATG	TTTTGGCAGTGGTGGTACAG	
Tsukushi (TSU)	CGGGACTTCAACCTCACC	GCCAAACGTCTCTTCCTCAC	
Matrix metalloproteinase 2	TACTGGACCCACGCCTACAC	GTCACGTGGTGTCACTGTCC	
(MMP2)	///24		
Matrix			
metalloproteinase 9	AGAGCGTTACTCGCTTGGA	CTGCAGGAGGTCATAGGTCA	
(MMP9)	V (I concession)		
Tissue inhibitor of	Carlotter D		
metalloproteinase 1	CTGGCATCCTCTTGTTGCT	AGGTGGTCTCGATGATTTCTG	
(TIMP1)	าอาจสถางหาวิทยาอัย		
Tissue inhibitor of			
metalloproteinase 2	GACGTTGGAGGAAAGAAGGA	GGCTCTTCTTCTGGGTGATG	
(TIMP2)			
Tissue inhibitor of			
metalloproteinase 3	TGGGAAAGAAGCTGGTGAA	CACATGGGGCATCTTACTGA	
(TIMP3)			
Tissue inhibitor of			
metalloproteinase 4	CACGCCATTTGACTCTTCTC	CTCCCAGGGCTCAATGTAGT	
(TIMP4)			
185 Ribosomal RNA			
(RN18S)			

Results were analyzed by using the Relative Quantitation ($\Delta\Delta$ Ct method, Livak and Schmittgen 2001). The relative quantitative changes in steady-state mRNA between multiple samples and their expression levels were determined compared to an internal reference (RN18S).

 $R = 2^{-[\Delta Ctsample - \Delta Ctcon]} = 2^{-\Delta \Delta Ct}$

Where

 $\Delta Ctsample = Ct (interest gene of sample) - Ct (internal reference gene of sample)$ $\Delta Ctcontrol = Ct (interest gene of control) - Ct (internal reference gene of control)$

3.9 Data analysis

The results were presented as the mean ± standard error of the mean (SEM). Statistical analyses were performed with unpaired Student's t-test between control and BPA groups and calculated by IBM SPSS Statistics version 23 (SPSS, Inc., Armonk, NY, USA). The probability values of less than 0.05 were considered statistically significant.

> จุฬาลงกรณ์มหาวิทยาลัย Chulalongkorn University

CHAPTER IV

RESULTS

This study evaluated the effect of maternal BPA diet during pregnancy on the alteration of the neonatal anterior pituitary gland; focusing on ECM. BPA at a dose of 5,000 µg/kg BW was used as the treatment group while control was fed by ethanol dissolved in corn oil. The results conducted in this present study were divided into two main parts, i.e., effects of BPA directly on cells that play an essential role in ECM production and the alteration of ECM components in the neonatal anterior pituitary.

4.1 Immunohistochemical study

4.1.1 Effects of BPA at NOAEL level on the ECM-producing cells

ECM components in the anterior pituitary gland were regulated via the interaction of pericytes and FS cells. Therefore, the numbers of pericytes and FS cells were examined by using immunohistochemistry. NG2 was used as a pericyte marker. The expression of NG2 was seen in both anterior and posterior lobes (Figure 15A, B). NG2-immunopositive cells were in close relation with the capillaries (Figure 15C, D). Focusing on the anterior pituitary lobe, the areas of counting were divided into 3 parts; left wing, right wing, and center (which related to the width of the posterior lobe). The results revealed that the total number of pericytes significantly decreased in BPA treated group (p < 0.05) (Figure 16A).

In addition, the intensity of NG2 expression was also examined. The neonatal anterior pituitary gland of the BPA treated group showed a significant decrement of NG2 intensity compared to the control (Figure 16B).



Figure 15 NG2-immunohistochemistry in the PND 1 neonatal anterior pituitary glands of control rats (A) (C higher magnification view of A) and BPA treated rats (B) (D higher magnification view of B). Note capillary lumens (asterisks). Scale bars: 100 μ m (A, B), 10 μ m (C, D).



Figure 16 Number (A) and mean intensity (B) of NG2-positive cells in control and BPA treated groups. Note * p < 0.05, ** p < 0.01.

As pericytes interact with FS cells for ECM components balancing in the anterior pituitary gland, the effects of BPA on FS cells alteration were also examined. In general, S100 is commonly used as a marker of FS cells in several adult rodents. In the present study, however, the S100-immunopositive signal cannot be observed in the anterior lobe of PND 1 neonatal rats (Figure 17).



Figure 17 Absence of S100 expression in PND 1 neonatal anterior pituitary gland in both control (A) and BPA treated (B) groups. Scale bar: 100 µm.

Recently, Fujiwara and colleagues (2020) [160] published the novel molecular marker for FS cells in mice pituitary; aldolase C. We did the pilot study of aldolase C in the adult and neonatal anterior pituitary gland according to this finding. The results demonstrated that FS cells were intensely stained by anti-aldolase C antibody (Figure 18). Therefore, aldolase C was selected for FS cell identification instead of S100.



Figure 18 Expression of aldolase C in the anterior pituitary gland of adult rats (A) (C higher magnification view of A) and neonatal rats (B) (D higher magnification view of B). Note capillary lumens (asterisks), PL: Posterior lobe, IL: Intermediate lobe. Scale bars: 100 μ m (A, B), 10 μ m (C, D).

Using aldolase C immunohistochemical analysis in the present study (Figure 19), the results revealed that BPA involved higher activities of FS cells. An increase in the number of aldolase C-immunopositive cells (Figure 19D and 20A) and immunoreactive signal intensity (Figure 20B) were observed in all zones of the BPA treated group compared to the control.



Figure 19 Aldolase C-immunohistochemistry in the PND 1 neonatal anterior pituitary glands of control rats (A) (C higher magnification view of A) and BPA treated rats (B) (D higher magnification view of B). Note capillary lumens (asterisks). Scale bars: 100 μ m



Figure 20 Number (A) and mean intensity (B) of aldolase C-immunopositive cells in control and BPA treated groups. Note no significant differences (ns), **** p < 0.0001.

4.1.2 Alteration of ECM-components focusing on the collagen

Collagens are the predominant ECM in the anterior pituitary gland, especially collagen type I. We examined the amount of col1a1 in the gland by using immunohistochemistry. The result showed that the pattern of collagen distribution in the BPA group seemed lesser than the control group (Figure 21). Both percentage area of collagen type I expression and their immunoreactive signal intensity were decreased



Figure 21 Collagen type I immunohistochemistry in the PND 1 neonatal anterior pituitary glands of control rats (A) (C higher magnification view of A) and BPA treated rats (B) (D higher magnification view of B). Scale bars: 100 μ m (A, B), 10 μ m (C, D).





4.2 Molecular study

The category of interested ECM mRNA examination was divided into 3 subclasses. First, the collagen types I and III which are the predominant ECM in the anterior pituitary gland. Second, the collagenases that are related to collagen synthesis in tissue, i.e., SLRPs. Third, the MMPs and TIMPs which are the ECM balancing regulators.

4.2.1 Alterations of collagen gene expression

Using RT-qPCR analysis, col1a1 and col3a1 were examined and 18S ribosomal RNA was used as housekeeping gene normalization. The mRNA expression of both col1a1 and col3a1 revealed downregulation in BPA treated group (Figure 23). Especially, collagen type I which is the most anterior pituitary gland ECM component demonstrated a significant decrease in BPA treated group compared to the control.



Figure 23 Collagen type I (A) and III (B) mRNA expressionin control and BPA treated groups. Note no significant differences (ns), *** p < 0.0001.

4.2.2 Alterations of collagen related molecules

SLRPs are related to collagen fibrogenesis and adaptation of collagens and ECM that affect the anterior pituitary population behavior. Some reports demonstrated the relation between SLRPs and collagens in the anterior pituitary gland which presented 5 classes of SLRPs. We used one member notable in each class (1-4) to evaluate the effects of BPA treatment on the alteration of SLRPs. Therefore, the mRNA expression of decorin (Class I), PRELP (Class II), osteogycin (Class III) and tsukushi (Class IV) were examined.

Decorin is the most predominant expression of SRLPs in the rat anterior pituitary gland. After maternal BPA treatment, the mRNA expression of decorin and osteoglycin in the neonatal anterior pituitary gland showed higher upregulation than the control (Figure 24A, C). However, only decorin showed a significant difference between control and BPA treated groups (*p < 0.05). While the upregulations of decorin and osteoglycin were detected, the mRNA expression levels of PRELP and tsukushi tended to be

downregulated in BPA treated group. There were no statistically significant differences between groups (Figure 24B, D).



Figure 24 Decorin (A), PRELP (B), osteoglycin (C), and tsukushi (D) mRNA expression in control and BPA treated groups. Note no significant differences (ns), * p < 0.05.

4.2.3 Alterations of ECM balancing regulators

The ECM balancing in both general and pathological conditions is involved in MMPs and TIMPs interactions. Therefore, MMP2 and MMP9, the major MMPs in the anterior pituitary gland, were examined for their mRNA expression. Moreover, the expression of TIMP1, 2, 3, and 4 mRNA were also evaluated.

MMP2 and MMP9 demonstrated their high upregulation in BPA treated group (Figure 25). These expression levels showed statistically significant differences (* p < 0.05), especially that of MMP9.



Figure 25 MMP2 (A) and MMP9 (B) mRNA expression in control and BPA treated groups.* p < 0.05.</td>

TIMP family mRNA expression (TIMP1, TIMP2, TIMP3, and TIMP4) was detected in the glands of both control and BPA-treated groups. The results revealed no discernible change in TIMP1 expression levels between the two groups, but TIMP2 and TIMP3 mRNA expression levels were increased in BPA-treated rats (Figure 26). TIMP4 mRNA levels were also increased, although the difference between groups was not statistically significant.

50



Figure 26 TIMP1 (A), TIMP2 (B), TIMP3 (C), and TIMP4 (D) gene expression in control and BPA treated groups. Note no significant differences (ns), * p < 0.05 and ** p < 0.01.

Transmission electron microscopic study

TEM was used to evaluate the changes of ultrastructure and pattern of tissue organization. According to semithin (1.5 µm thickness) observation to locate the targeted area for the ultrathin section, the sections in the control group exhibited more frequency of plenary cell cluster formation than the BPA-treated group (Figure 27).



Figure27Semithin sections of control (A) and BPA-treated group (B) demonstratepoorer cell cluster formation in the BPA group. Note cell cluster formation (dash lines).Scale bar: 100 μm.

Under transmission electron micrographs of control rats (Figure 28), the anterior pituitary gland of the neonate demonstrated the character of cell cluster formation which was encircled by the vessels. The fenestrated capillary network forming and vasculature development were also observed. The hormone-producing cells displayed several varied sizes and shapes of granules in the cytoplasm. Another cell type that was situated in the parenchyma and had no secretory granule was called FS cells. In general, the parenchyma of the anterior pituitary gland is composed of hormoneproducing cells and FS cells inserted within the cluster. Vessels and parenchyma were separated from each other by their basement membranes. and the potential space between them was the perivascular space. This space was the location of perivascular cells.



Figure 28 Transmission electron micrograph of parenchyma, vessels, and perivascular space of neonatal anterior pituitary gland of control rats.Note capillary lumen (asterisks), perivascular space (PS), perivascular cells (#), FS cells (FS), and cell cluster formation (dash lines). Scale bars: 5 µm.

In BPA-treated neonatal rats, the general characteristics of parenchyma, perivascular space, and vascular component were also identified. In comparison to the control group (Figure 29A), the anterior pituitary in the BPA-treated group showed a poor cell cluster formation in numerous regions (Figure 29B). Furthermore, FS cells formed a follicle and possessed the pseudolumen including microvilli in the anterior pituitary of both control and BPA rats (Figure 29D, F). The development of follicles was related to junctional complexes between neighboring FS cells. FS cells had a packed cell clump with pale cytoplasm and no secretory granules in the control group (Figure 29C, E). They demonstrated a tight connection between neighboring cells held together by the junctional complex. These cells in the BPA-treated group formed many

clusters scattered across the whole parenchyma area. When compared to the control, FS cells showed numerous pseudolumens and cellular junctional complexes. In addition, many elongated microvilli were discovered (Figure 29F).

In the case of vascular and perivascular populations (Figure 30), the endothelium of neonates displayed well-developed organelles in their cytoplasm. The nuclei exhibited a huge oval shape. The populations of perivascular space are pericytes, novel DIP cells, and macrophages. Pericytes demonstrated their close relationship and shared basement membrane with endothelium (Figure 30A, B). While the histological and molecular studies demonstrated the changes in the number of pericytes and their function, transmission electron micrographs of pericytes did not show ultrastructural changes. The data demonstrated that the morphology of pericytes // // " INPOP " in BPA-treated rats resembled the neonatal control. For example, they were in a close relationship with endothelial cells, had several processes, and displayed the incomplete basement membrane (Figure 29B) as found in the characteristics of early postnatal development. Moreover, perivascular space demonstrated novel DIP cells that exhibited dilated cisternae rER in their pale cytoplasm (Figure 30C, D). Macrophages were also observed in PND 1 perivascular space and revealed several lysosome materials in the cytoplasm and well-developed organelles (Figure 30E, F). Both DIP cells and macrophages had no detectable alterations of cell morphology between groups. In addition, the collagen fibrils produced by pericytes seemed sparse in the perivascular space of the BPA treated group.



Figure 29 Transmission electron micrographs of the parenchyma of the neonatal anterior pituitary gland of control (A, C, E) and BPA treated group (B, D, F). The cell cluster organization is present in A and B. The characters of FS cells in control (C) (E higher magnification of C) and BPA treated group (D) (F higher magnification of D). Note capillary lumen (asterisks), junctional complex (black arrows), microvilli with in pseudolumen (white arrows), cell cluster formation (dash lines), and sparse parenchymal cell (gray arrow head). Scale bars: 10 μ m (A, B), 5 μ m (C, D), and 2 μ m (E, F).



Figure 30 Transmission electron micrographs of perivascular cells of the neonatal anterior pituitary gland of control (A, C, E) and BPA treated group (B, D, F). There are three perivascular cell members, i.e., pericytes (A, B), novel DIP cells (C, D), and macrophages (E, F). Note capillary lumens (asterisks), vascular basement membrane (black arrowheads), parenchymal basement membrane (white arrow heads), endothelium (En), pericyte (P), novel DIP (DIP) and macrophage (M) Scale bars: 2 µm.

CHAPTER V

DISCUSSION

According to our findings in the anterior pituitary gland of neonatal rats, NOAEL of BPA (5,000 µg/kg BW) affected ECM-producing cells and collagen components (Figure 30). The number of pericytes and FS cells changed in an inverse relationship, as revealed by immunohistochemistry. After BPA exposure, the number of pericytes, NG2-immunosignal intensity, and collagen immunohistochemical staining were decreased, consistent with the decrease in collagen mRNA expression. In addition, increases in FS cell numbers and their staining intensity correlated with alterations in ECM balancing regulators, i.e., collagen fibrillogenesis (SLRPs), MMPs, and TIMPs. We found that *DCN, OGN, MMP2, MMP9, and TIMP1-4* mRNAs were upregulated, whereas *PRELP* and *TSU* were downregulated. Moreover, transmission electron microscopy revealed predominantly unformed cluster characteristics in the anterior pituitary gland of BPA prenatal exposure rats.

From postnatal development through maturity, pericytes in the anterior pituitary gland are recognized as the host of collagen type I and III production. Jindatip et al. (2018) reported that diethylstilbestrol (DES) induced prolactinoma in rats with downregulation of collagen synthesis. The present study also showed that maternal BPA exposure reduced the number of pericytes and collagen expression in neonatal rats (Figure 16A, 23). DES and BPA have been categorized as estrogen-like endocrinedisrupting chemicals bind to estrogen receptors and that can cause hyperprolactinemia. We hypothesize that the effects of BPA on collagen suppression are conveyed through this mechanism since pericytes also have estrogen receptors [161]. Although BPA can promote prolactinoma by causing excessive cell proliferation in various cell types [162], the NOAEL of BPA used in this study did not trigger pathological tumor angiogenesis. Therefore, a high proliferation of vascular pericytes was not observed, unlike DES treatment.

S100 is a particular marker for FS cells in the anterior pituitary gland that is routinely utilized. In contrast, our preliminary evaluation found that S100

immunostaining was not seen in any part of the PND 1 anterior pituitary gland (Figure 17). This finding was related to Wada et al. (2014), who demonstrated that S100 immuno-positive signals were observed in the anterior pituitary gland around postnatal day 15 [162]. Recently, aldolase C has been identified as a new marker of FS cells in the pituitary glands of adult mice [160]. We also introduced aldolase C for FS cell identification and it can be used as an appropriate marker of FS cells in the early postnatal anterior pituitary gland of rat strain.

Endocrine-disrupting chemicals may trigger alterations in the characteristics of FS cells since they contain estrogen receptors [163]. In contrast to pericytes, BPA substantially enhanced the number and the immunostaining intensity of FS cells in this work. Brannick and colleagues reported that a low dosage of BPA in the prenatal period of mice increased gonadotrophs proliferation and SOX2-expressing progenitor cells in the neonatal anterior pituitary gland [19]. Moreover, there were several publications reported that SOX2 is one of the progenitor or stem cell markers expressed in FS cells [164-166]. Therefore, it is possible that FS cells in prenatal BPAtreated neonates in this present study are also one of the proliferation cells that increase in the number after BPA exposure. Additionally, since FS cells possess various pituitary hormone receptors, the changes of FS cells might be from other indirect local hormones adverse consequences [167]. Ahmed (2016), detected an increase in serum TSH in 20-day fetuses after the mothers were exposed to BPA from days 1 to 20 of pregnancy[168]. Moreover, Brokken et al. (2005) found that there were TSH receptors in the FS cell line and these cells produced several cell proliferation-related genes controlled by TSH [169]. However, BPA induced high TSH level is still debatable. According to Brannick et al. (2012), maternal BPA exposure since G10.5 to G18.5 did not alter the level of TSH mRNA in thyrotrophs of PND1 mice [19]. Consequently, more evidence is needed to confirm local hormone effects on FS cells resulting from BPA exposure. Pituitary pericytes interact with FS cells via TGF β 2 pathway for producing and controlling the collagens [170]. In addition, ECM proteolytic enzymes and their inhibitors, including MMP9 and the TIMP family, were synthesized from either pericytes
or FS cells. Ilmiawati et al. (2012) found that FS cells release MMP9 on laminin involvement, which later returned to boost their proliferation activity [133]. This data resembled our findings of many FS cells (Figure 19D) and a dramatic increment of MMP9 (Figure 25B). Thus, autocrine stimulation would be considered an additional route of FS cell proliferation triggered by BPA.

BPA may activate specific cells by binding to estrogen receptors, and because pericytes and FS cells include estrogen receptors, this approach may also involve them. However, the agonist and antagonist characteristics phenomena might explain why BPA causes them to respond in such a different way. Furthermore, estrogenic chemicals use genomic and non-genomic mechanisms to influence downstream signaling pathways. The stimulating protein-1 binds to the estrogen response element (ERE) transcription factor and is an essential mediator of non-genomic signaling [171]. The changes triggered by EDCs can be caused by stimulating genes containing ERE. There are pieces of information in the CHEA Database provided on genes containing ERE linked to the assessed genes in this study. Decorin, osteoglycin, tsukushi, and MMP2 contain EREs related to androgen receptor involvement. Collagen type I, decorin, osteoglycin, PRELP, and TIMP3 are, on the other hand, linked to estrogen alpha receptors. Relationships between TIMP4 and estrogen receptor beta have also been identified. However, we can not provide and clarify this issue at this time. More details should be examined in further study.

In general, collagen fibrillogenesis and adaptation involve the dynamic changes of ECM in various tissues. These properties affect connective tissue environmental network forming, cellular organization, and changes in cellular functions. SLRPs are the most well-known collagen fibrillogenesis proteoglycans and there are five family classes. In the rat anterior pituitary gland, only classes 1 to 4 were detectable. According to Horiguchi et al. (2013) report decorin, PERLP, osteoglycin, and tsukushi were chosen to represent class I, II, III, and IV, respectively [13]. In the present study, *DCN* mRNAs were significantly increased. The relationship between decorin and collagen type I have been reported in several studies. Under the condition of excessive decorin, collagen type I had a smaller diameter, wider inter-fibrillargap, shorter length of the fibril, and poor organization[172, 173]. For SLRP classes II, III, and IV, these classes are expressed at a very low level in the rat anterior pituitary gland. Therefore, the alterations of them involved by BPA are still unclear resulted from limited data of these classes in the gland.

In the rat and human anterior pituitary glands, MMP-TIMP interactions maintain ECM turnover. The TIMP family has four subtypes that serve as tissue inhibitors of MMPs. Azuma et al. (2015) reported that *TIMP1*, *TIMP2*, and *TIMP3* mRNAs were primarily expressed in FS cells, but *TIMP4* was not found in any cells of the adult rats anterior pituitary gland [157]. Unexpectedly, all TIMPs, including TIMP4, were observed in both groups of neonates in the present study. The increasing trend of all TIMPs was observed in the BPA-treated group while MMP persisted high level. From these results, we assume that even though the expression of TIMPs was elevated, it was not high enough to inhibit the increasing level of MMPs. Imbalance of actively dynamic MMP-TIMP properties might be the factor resulting in ECM imbalance, leading to poor cell organization as shown in Figure 28B. However, TEM observation of each cell type did not show critical fine-structural alteration, as is the case of immunohistochemistry and RT-qPCR results. It is possible that this NOAEL dose affects the functional and molecular levels rather than the cell morphological phenotypes.

Conclusion (Figure 31): The effects of BPA leading to ECM imbalance may cause by the following; BPA activates estrogen (and other hormones) receptors in ECMproducing cells, causing cellular and functional changes. The effect of BPA on collagen reduction may result from the depletion of pericytes. Furthermore, an increase in FS cells associated with high MMP9 production might be another factor related to a high rate of ECM turnover, resulting in less collagen. Changes in SLRP profiles, particularly significant decorin overexpression, might indicate an additional route of collagen reduction. The poor cell cluster formation shown in transmission electron micrographs might result from all the alterations caused by BPA on the ECM imbalance. In summary, results indicated that modifications in ECM-producing cell characteristics, ECM products, associated ECM balance genes, and cell organization were detected in the anterior pituitary gland after fetuses were exposed to BPA at a level that had no adverse effects. Because this is one of the critical developmental stages, the findings of this study support the concept that the prenatal stage is especially vulnerable to endocrine-disrupting substances. It is also essential to increase awareness about the dangers of BPA, especially in pregnant women.



Figure 31 Summary of the present study

LIMITATIONS OF THIS STUDY

- In early neonatal specimens, the basic FS cell identification marker (S100) does not function (PND1). Fortunately, Fujiwara's work on aldolase c expression in FS cells of mice anterior pituitary gland was published in 2020. The antibody is then validated in rat neonates. Finally, we discovered that aldolase C is a new marker for FS cell identification in the anterior pituitary gland of developing rats.
- 2. We intended to use Masson's trichome to assess the cellular organization and collagen deposition in the proposal draft. However, this did not work. Instead of Masson's trichome staining, we applied collagen type I immunohistochemistry.
- 3. In this work, fixative perfusion was not possible because each rat had to be performed with molecular evaluation, immunohistochemistry, and TEM observation. Nevertheless, this was resolved by immersing the specimen as quickly as possible to allow fixative penetration.
- 4. This study cannot prove how EDCs work on the cell since they can activate and influence downstream pathways in genomic and non-genomic ways. Further study should be performed to determine which route has the most impact on BPA. Including the cell culture experiments to evaluate the effects of BPA on each cell type.

REFERENCES

1. Kitamura S, Suzuki T, Sanoh S, Kohta R, Jinno N, Sugihara K, et al. Comparative study of the endocrine-disrupting activity of bisphenol A and 19 related compounds. Toxicol Sci. 2005;84:249-59.

2. Cao X-L, Perez-Locas C, Dufresne G, Clement G, Popovic S, Beraldin F, et al. Concentrations of bisphenol A in the composite food samples from the 2008 Canadian total diet study in Quebec City and dietary intake estimates. Food Addit Contam. 2011;28:791-8.

3. Geens T, Goeyens L, Covaci A. Are potential sources for human exposure to bisphenol-A overlooked? Int J Hyg Environ Health. 2011;214:339-47.

4. Noonan GO, Ackerman LK, Begley TH. Concentration of bisphenol A in highly consumed canned foods on the US market. J Agric Food Chem. 2011;59:7178-85.

5. Lee B-E, Park H, Hong Y-C, Ha M, Kim Y, Chang N, et al. Prenatal bisphenol A and birth outcomes: MOCEH (Mothers and Children's Environmental Health) study. Int J Hyg Environ Health. 2014;217:328-34.

6. Adewale HB, Jefferson WN, Newbold RR, Patisaul HB. Neonatal bisphenol-a exposure alters rat reproductive development and ovarian morphology without impairing activation of gonadotropin-releasing hormone neurons. Biol Reprod. 2009;81:690-9.

7. Cabaton NJ, Wadia PR, Rubin BS, Zalko D, Schaeberle CM, Askenase MH, et al. Perinatal exposure to environmentally relevant levels of bisphenol A decreases fertility and fecundity in CD-1 mice. Environ Health Perspect. 2011;119:547-52.

8. Rubin BS, Murray MK, Damassa DA, King JC, Soto AM. Perinatal exposure to low doses of bisphenol A affects body weight, patterns of estrous cyclicity, and plasma LH levels. Environ Health Perspect. 2001;109:675-80.

9. Fernández M, Bianchi M, Lux-Lantos V, Libertun C. Neonatal exposure to bisphenol a alters reproductive parameters and gonadotropin releasing hormone signaling in female rats. Environ health perspect. 2009;117:757-62.

10. Takahashi O, Oishi S. Disposition of orally administered 2, 2-Bis (4-hydroxyphenyl) propane (Bisphenol A) in pregnant rats and the placental transfer to fetuses. Environ Health Perspect. 2000;108:931-5.

11. Soji T, Herbert DC. Intercellular communication between rat anterior pituitary cells. Anat Rec. 1989;224:523-33.

12. Tofrizal A, Fujiwara K, Yashiro T, Yamada S. Alterations of collagen-producing cells in human pituitary adenomas. Med Mol Morphol 2016;49:224-32.

13. Horiguchi K, Syaidah R, Fujiwara K, Tsukada T, Ramadhani D, Jindatip D, et al. Expression of small leucine-rich proteoglycans in rat anterior pituitary gland. Cell Tissue Res. 2013;351:207-12.

14. Evans JJ, Chitcholtan K. Extracellular matrix proteins in the anterior pituitary gland. Open Neuroendocr J. 2011;4:111-9.

15. Bonnans C, Chou J, Werb Z. Remodelling the extracellular matrix in development and disease. Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol. 2014;15:786-801.

16. Jaques F, Jousset H, Tomas A, Prost A-L, Wollheim CB, Irminger J-C, et al. Dual effect of cell-cell contact disruption on cytosolic calcium and insulin secretion. Endocrinol. 2008;149:2494-505.

17. Elswefy SES, Abdallah FR, Atteia HH, Wahba AS, Hasan RA. Inflammation, oxidative stress and apoptosis cascade implications in bisphenol A-induced liver fibrosis in male rats. Int J Clin Exp Pathol. 2016;97:369-79.

18. Belcher SM, Gear RB, Kendig EL. Bisphenol A alters autonomic tone and extracellular matrix structure and induces sex-specific effects on cardiovascular function in male and female CD-1 mice. Endocrinol. 2015;156:882-95.

19. Brannick KE, Craig ZR, Himes AD, Peretz JR, Wang W, Flaws JA, et al. Prenatal exposure to low doses of bisphenol A increases pituitary proliferation and gonadotroph number in female mice offspring at birth. Biol Reprod. 2012;87:1-10.

20. Katoh K, Matsuda A, Ishigami A, Yonekura S, Ishiwata H, Chen C, et al. Suppressing effects of bisphenol A on the secretory function of ovine anterior pituitary cells. Cell Biol Int. 2004;28:463-9.

21. Molina A, Abril N, Morales-Prieto N, Monterde J, Ayala N, Lora A, et al. Hypothalamic-pituitary-ovarian axis perturbation in the basis of bisphenol A (BPA) reproductive toxicity in female zebrafish (Danio rerio). Ecotoxicol Environ Saf. 2018;156:116-24.

22. Fujimoto N. Effects of endocrine disruptors on the pituitary gland. J Toxicol Pathol. 2001;14:65-9.

23. Vom Saal FS, Akingbemi BT, Belcher SM, Birnbaum LS, Crain DA, Eriksen M, et al. Chapel Hill bisphenol A expert panel consensus statement: integration of mechanisms, effects in animals and potential to impact human health at current levels of exposure. Reprod Toxicol. 2007;24:131.

24. Crain DA, Noriega N, Vonier PM, Arnold SF, McLachlan JA, Guillette JR LJ. Cellular bioavailability of natural hormones and environmental contaminants as a function of serum and cytosolic binding factors. Toxicol Ind Health. 1998;14:261-73.

25. Diamanti-Kandarakis E, Bourguignon J-P, Giudice LC, Hauser R, Prins GS, Soto AM, et al. Endocrine-disrupting chemicals: an Endocrine Society scientific statement. Endocr Rev. 2009;30:293-342.

26. Dodds E, Lawson W. Synthetic estrogenic agents without the phenanthrene nucleus.(1936). Nature. 1936;137:996.

27. Rubin BS. Bisphenol A: an endocrine disruptor with widespread exposure and multiple effects. J Steroid Biochem Mol Biol. 2011;127:27-34.

28. Calafat AM, Weuve J, Ye X, Jia LT, Hu H, Ringer S, et al. Exposure to bisphenol A and other phenols in neonatal intensive care unit premature infants. Environ Health Perspect. 2008;117:639-44.

29. Olea N, Pulgar R, Pérez P, Olea-Serrano F, Rivas A, Novillo-Fertrell A, et al. Estrogenicity of resin-based composites and sealants used in dentistry. Environ Health Perspect. 1996;104:298-305.

30. Rochester JR. Bisphenol A and human health: A review of the literature Repro Toxicol. 2013;42:132-55.

31. Xiao G, Wang R, Cai Y, He G, Zhou Z. Effect of bisphenol A on semen quality of exposed workers: a pilot study. Chinese J Ind Hyg Occ Dis. 2009;27:741-3.

32. Hanaoka T, Kawamura N, Hara K, Tsugane S. Urinary bisphenol A and plasma hormone concentrations in male workers exposed to bisphenol A diglycidyl ether and mixed organic solvents. Occup Environ Med. 2002;59:625-8.

33. Takeuchi T, Tsutsumi O. Serum bisphenol A concentrations showed gender differences, possibly linked to androgen levels. Biochem Biophys Res Commun. 2002;291:76-8.

34. Geens T, Apelbaum TZ, Goeyens L, Neels H, Covaci A. Intake of bisphenol A from canned beverages and foods on the Belgian market. Food Addit Contam. 2010;27:1627-37.

35. Corrales J, Kristofco LA, Steele WB, Yates BS, Breed CS, Williams ES, et al. Global assessment of bisphenol A in the environment: review and analysis of its occurrence and bioaccumulation. Dose-Response. 2015;13:1-29.

36. Staniszewska M, Koniecko I, Falkowska L, Krzymyk E. Occurrence and distribution of bisphenol A and alkylphenols in the water of the gulf of Gdansk (Southern Baltic). Mar Pollut Bull. 2015;91:372-9.

37. Lin P. Study on the estrogenic active substances in the environment. Study report (EPA-90-E3S5-02-01) submitted to the Taiwan Environmental Protection Administration, Taipei, Taiwan. 2001.

38. Yang F-X, Xu Y, Pfister G, Henkelmann B, Schramm K-W. Nonylphenol, bisphenol-A and DDTs in lake Donghu, China. Fresen Environ Bull. 2005;14:173-80.

39. Zhang X, Gao Y, Li Q, Li G, Guo Q, Yan C. Estrogenic compounds and estrogenicity in surface water, sediments, and organisms from Yundang Lagoon in Xiamen, China. Arch Environ Cont Toxicol. 2011;61:93-100.

40. Stachel B, Jantzen E, Knoth W, Krüger F, Lepom P, Oetken M, et al. The Elbe flood in August 2002—organic contaminants in sediment samples taken after the flood event. J Environ Sci Health. 2005;40:265-87.

41. Colin A, Bach C, Rosin C, Munoz J-F, Dauchy X. Is drinking water a major route of human exposure to alkylphenol and bisphenol contaminants in France? Arch Environ Contam Toxicol. 2014;66:86-99.

42. Kinney CA, Furlong ET, Kolpin DW, Burkhardt MR, Zaugg SD, Werner SL, et al. Bioaccumulation of pharmaceuticals and other anthropogenic waste indicators in earthworms from agricultural soil amended with biosolid or swine manure. Environ Sci Technol. 2008;42:1863-70.

43. Langdon K, Warne MSJ, Smernik R, Shareef A, Kookana R. Degradation of 4nonylphenol, 4-t-octylphenol, bisphenol A and triclosan following biosolids addition to soil under laboratory conditions. Chemosphere. 2011;84:1556-62.

44. Chen F, Ying G-G, Kong L-X, Wang L, Zhao J-L, Zhou L-J, et al. Distribution and accumulation of endocrine-disrupting chemicals and pharmaceuticals in wastewater irrigated soils in Hebei, China. Environ Pollut. 2011;159:1490-8.

45. Huang D-Y, Zhao H-Q, Liu C-P, Sun C-X. Characteristics, sources, and transport of tetrabromobisphenol A and bisphenol A in soils from a typical e-waste recycling area in South China. Environ Sci Pollut R. 2014;21:5818-26.

46. Fu P, Kawamura K. Ubiquity of bisphenol A in the atmosphere. Environ Pollut. 2010;158:3138-43.

47. Braun JM, Kalkbrenner AE, Calafat AM, Bernert JT, Ye X, Silva MJ, et al. Variability and predictors of urinary bisphenol A concentrations during pregnancy. Environ Health Perspect. 2010;119:131-7.

48. Biedermann S, Tschudin P, Grob K. Transfer of bisphenol A from thermal printer paper to the skin. Anal Bioanal Chem. 2010;398:571-6.

49. Zalko D, Jacques C, Duplan H, Bruel S, Perdu E. Viable skin efficiently absorbs and metabolizes bisphenol A. Chemosphere. 2011;82:424-30.

50. European Commission S. Opinion of the scientific committee on food on bisphenol A. SCF/CS/PM3936; 2002.

51. WHO. Bisphenol A (BPA)-current state of knowledge and future actions by WHO and FAO. 2009.

52. Tyl R, Myers C, Marr M, Chang T, Seely J, Brine D, et al. Threegeneration reproductive toxicity evaluation of bisphenol A administered in the feed to CD®(Sprague-Dawley) rats. Draft final report, submitted July. 2000;15:121-46.

53. EFSA. Opinion of the Scientific Panel on Food Additives, Flavourings, Processing Aids and Materials in Contact with Food on a request from the Commission related to 2,2-BIS(4- HYDROXYPHENYL)PROPANE (Bisphenol A). J EFSA. 2006;428:1-75.

54. Nunez A, Kannan K, Giesy J, Fang J, Clemens L. Effects of bisphenol A on energy balance and accumulation in brown adipose tissue in rats. Chemosphere. 2001;42:917-22.

55. Carwile JL, Michels KB. Urinary bisphenol A and obesity: NHANES 2003–2006. Environ Res. 2011;111:825-30.

56. Shankar A, Teppala S, Sabanayagam C. Urinary bisphenol a levels and measures of obesity: results from the national health and nutrition examination survey 2003–2008. ISRN endocrinol. 2012;2012:1-6.

57. Wang T, Li M, Chen B, Xu M, Xu Y, Huang Y, et al. Urinary bisphenol A (BPA) concentration associates with obesity and insulin resistance. J Clin Endocrinol Metab. 2012;97:E223-E7.

58. Zhao H-y, Bi Y-f, Ma L-y, Zhao L, Wang T-g, Zhang L-z, et al. The effects of bisphenol A (BPA) exposure on fat mass and serum leptin concentrations have no impact on bone mineral densities in non-obese premenopausal women. Clin Biochem. 2012;45:1602-6.

59. Harley KG, Schall RA, Chevrier J, Tyler K, Aguirre H, Bradman A, et al. Prenatal and postnatal bisphenol A exposure and body mass index in childhood in the CHAMACOS cohort. Environ Health Perspect. 2013;121:514-20.

60. Rubin BS, Soto AM. Bisphenol A: perinatal exposure and body weight. Mol Cell Endocrinol. 2009;304:55-62.

61. Preethi S, Sandhya K, Lebonah DE, Prasad CV, Sreedevi B, Chandrasekhar K, et al. Toxicity of bisphenol a on humans: a review. Internat Letters of Nat Sci. 2014;22:32-46.

62. Alonso-Magdalena P, Morimoto S, Ripoll C, Fuentes E, Nadal A. The estrogenic effect of bisphenol A disrupts pancreatic β -cell function in vivo and induces insulin resistance. Environ Health Perspect. 2005;114:106-12.

63. Alonso-Magdalena P, Vieira E, Soriano S, Menes L, Burks D, Quesada I, et al. Bisphenol A exposure during pregnancy disrupts glucose homeostasis in mothers and adult male offspring. Environ Health Perspect. 2010;118:1243-50. 64. Lang IA, Galloway TS, Scarlett A, Henley WE, Depledge M, Wallace RB, et al. Association of urinary bisphenol A concentration with medical disorders and laboratory abnormalities in adults. Jama. 2008;300:1303-10.

65. Xu J, Huang G, Guo T. Developmental bisphenol A exposure modulates immunerelated diseases. Toxics. 2016;4:1-23.

66. Wang Y, Rui M, Nie Y, Lu G. Influence of gastrointestinal tract on metabolism of bisphenol A as determined by in vitro simulated system. J Hazard Mater. 2018;355:111-8.

67. Javurek AB, Spollen WG, Johnson SA, Bivens NJ, Bromert KH, Givan SA, et al. Effects of exposure to bisphenol A and ethinyl estradiol on the gut microbiota of parents and their offspring in a rodent model. Gut Microbes. 2016;7:471-85.

68. Hassan ZK, Elobeid MA, Virk P, Omer SA, ElAmin M, Daghestani MH, et al. Bisphenol A induces hepatotoxicity through oxidative stress in rat model. Oxid Med Cell Longev. 2012;2012:1-6.

69. Michałowicz J. Bisphenol A-sources, toxicity and biotransformation. Environ Toxicol Pharmacol. 2014;37:738-58.

70. Moon MK, Kim MJ, Jung IK, Koo YD, Ann HY, Lee KJ, et al. Bisphenol A impairs mitochondrial function in the liver at doses below the no observed adverse effect level. J Korean Med Sci. 2012;27:644-52.

71. Thoene M, Rytel L, Dzika E, Włodarczyk A, Kruminis-Kaszkiel E, Konrad P, et al. Bisphenol A Causes Liver Damage and Selectively Alters the Neurochemical Coding of Intrahepatic Parasympathetic Nerves in Juvenile Porcine Models under Physiological Conditions. Int J Mol Sci. 2017;18:1-11.

72. Hu F, Li T, Gong H, Chen Z, Jin Y, Xu G, et al. Bisphenol A Impairs Synaptic Plasticity by Both Pre-and Postsynaptic Mechanisms. Adv Sci. 2017;4:1-11.

73. Tando S, Itoh K, Yaoi T, Ikeda J, Fujiwara Y, Fushiki S. Effects of pre-and neonatal exposure to bisphenol A on murine brain development. Brain Dev. 2007;29:352-6.

74. Kim K, Son TG, Park HR, Kim SJ, Kim HS, Kim HS, et al. Potencies of bisphenol A on the neuronal differentiation and hippocampal neurogenesis. J Toxicol Environ Health Part A. 2009;72:1343-51.

75. Xu X-h, Zhang J, Wang Y-m, Ye Y-p, Luo Q-q. Perinatal exposure to bisphenol-A impairs learning-memory by concomitant down-regulation of N-methyl-D-aspartate receptors of hippocampus in male offspring mice. Horm Behav. 2010;58:326-33.

76. Jardim NS, Sartori G, Sari MH, Müller SG, Nogueira CW. Bisphenol A impairs the memory function and glutamatergic homeostasis in a sex-dependent manner in mice: Beneficial effects of diphenyl diselenide. Toxicol Appl Pharmacol. 2017;329:75-84.

77. Kumar D, Thakur M. Anxiety like behavior due to perinatal exposure to Bisphenol-A is associated with decrease in excitatory to inhibitory synaptic density of male mouse brain. Toxicol. 2017;378:107-13.

78. Kardas F, Bayram AK, Demirci E, Akin L, Ozmen S, Kendirci M, et al. Increased serum phthalates (MEHP, DEHP) and Bisphenol a concentrations in children with autism spectrum disorder: the role of endocrine disruptors in autism etiopathogenesis. J child neurol. 2016;31:629-35.

79. Stein TP, Schluter MD, Steer RA, Guo L, Ming X. Bisphenol A exposure in children with autism spectrum disorders. Autism Res. 2015;8:272-83.

80. Ishido M, Masuo Y, Kunimoto M, Oka S, Morita M. Bisphenol A causes hyperactivity in the rat concomitantly with impairment of tyrosine hydroxylase immunoreactivity. J Neurosci Res. 2004;76:423-33.

81. Thongkorn S, Kanlayaprasit S, Jindatip D, Tencomnao T, Hu VW, Sarachana T. Sex Differences in the Effects of Prenatal Bisphenol A Exposure on Genes Associated with Autism Spectrum Disorder in the Hippocampus. Sci Rep. 2019;9:3038-51.

82. Ziv-Gal A, Flaws JA. Evidence for bisphenol A-induced female infertility: a review (2007–2016). Fertil Steril 2016;106:827-56.

83. Vandenberg LN, Hauser R, Marcus M, Olea N, Welshons WV. Human exposure to bisphenol A (BPA). Reprod Toxicol. 2007;24:139-77.

84. Vandenberg LN, Chahoud I, Heindel JJ, Padmanabhan V, Paumgartten FJ, Schoenfelder G. Urinary, circulating, and tissue biomonitoring studies indicate widespread exposure to bisphenol A. Environ Health Perspect. 2010;118:1055-70.

85. An B-S, Ahn H-J, Kang H-S, Jung E-M, Yang H, Hong E-J, et al. Effects of estrogen and estrogenic compounds, 4-tert-octylphenol, and bisphenol A on the uterine

contraction and contraction-associated proteins in rats. Mol Cell Endocrinol. 2013;375:27-34.

86. Bosquiazzo VL, Varayoud J, Muñoz-de-Toro M, Luque EH, Ramos JG. Effects of neonatal exposure to bisphenol A on steroid regulation of vascular endothelial growth factor expression and endothelial cell proliferation in the adult rat uterus. Biol Reprod. 2010;82:86-95.

87. Hiyama M, Choi E-K, Wakitani S, Tachibana T, Khan H, Kusakabe KT, et al. Bisphenol-A (BPA) affects reproductive formation across generations in mice. J Vet Med Sci. 2011;73:1211-5.

88. Huang D-Y, Zheng C-C, Pan Q, Wu S-S, Su X, Li L, et al. Oral exposure of low-dose bisphenol A promotes proliferation of dorsolateral prostate and induces epithelialmesenchymal transition in aged rats. Sci Rep. 2018;8:490-9.

89. Nagel SC, vom Saal FS, Thayer KA, Dhar MG, Boechler M, Welshons WV. Relative binding affinity-serum modified access (RBA-SMA) assay predicts the relative in vivo bioactivity of the xenoestrogens bisphenol A and octylphenol. Environ Health Perspect. 1997;105:70-6.

90. Judy BM, Nagel SC, Thayer KA, Saal FSV, Welshons WV. Low-dose bioactivity of xenoestrogens in animals: fetal exposure to low doses of methoxychlor and other xenoestrogens increases adult prostate size in mice. Toxicol Ind Health. 1999;15:12-25.

91. Gupta C. Reproductive malformation of the male offspring following maternal exposure to estrogenic chemicals (44516). Proc Soc Exp Biol Med. 2000;224:61-8.

92. Chianese R, Viggiano A, Urbanek K, Cappetta D, Troisi J, Scafuro M, et al. Chronic exposure to low dose of bisphenol A impacts on the first round of spermatogenesis via SIRT1 modulation. Sci Rep. 2018;8:2961-72.

93. Varayoud J, Ramos JG, Bosquiazzo VL, Lower M, Munoz-de-Toro M, Luque EH. Neonatal exposure to bisphenol A alters rat uterine implantation-associated gene expression and reduces the number of implantation sites. Endocrinol. 2011;152:1101-11.

94. Vandenberg LN, Maffini MV, Schaeberle CM, Ucci AA, Sonnenschein C, Rubin BS, et al. Perinatal exposure to the xenoestrogen bisphenol-A induces mammary intraductal hyperplasias in adult CD-1 mice. Reprod Toxicol. 2008;26:210-9.

95. Howdeshell KL, Hotchkiss AK, Thayer KA, Vandenbergh JG, Vom Saal FS.
Environmental toxins: exposure to bisphenol A advances puberty. Nature. 1999;401:7634.

96. Iguchi T, Takasugi N. Polyovular follicles in the ovary of immature mice exposed prenatally to diethylstilbestrol. Anat Embryol. 1986;175:53-5.

97. Suzuki A, Sugihara A, Uchida K, Sato T, Ohta Y, Katsu Y, et al. Developmental effects of perinatal exposure to bisphenol-A and diethylstilbestrol on reproductive organs in female mice. Reprod Toxicol. 2002;16:107-16.

98. Zoeller RT, Bansal R, Parris C. Bisphenol-A, an environmental contaminant that acts as a thyroid hormone receptor antagonist in vitro, increases serum thyroxine, and alters RC3/neurogranin expression in the developing rat brain. Endocrinol. 2005;146:607-12.

99. Gentilcore D, Porreca I, Rizzo F, Ganbaatar E, Carchia E, Mallardo M, et al. Bisphenol A interferes with thyroid specific gene expression. Toxicol. 2013;304:21-31.

100. Chevrier J, Gunier RB, Bradman A, Holland NT, Calafat AM, Eskenazi B, et al. Maternal urinary bisphenol a during pregnancy and maternal and neonatal thyroid function in the CHAMACOS study. Environ Health Perspect. 2012;121:138-44.

101. Meeker JD, Ferguson KK. Relationship between urinary phthalate and bisphenol A concentrations and serum thyroid measures in US adults and adolescents from the National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey (NHANES) 2007–2008. Environ Health Perspect. 2011;119:1396-402.

102. Romano ME, Webster GM, Vuong AM, Zoeller RT, Chen A, Hoofnagle AN, et al. Gestational urinary bisphenol A and maternal and newborn thyroid hormone concentrations: the HOME Study. Environ Res. 2015;138:453-60.

103. Braun JM, Yolton K, Dietrich KN, Hornung R, Ye X, Calafat AM, et al. Prenatal bisphenol A exposure and early childhood behavior. Environ Health Perspect. 2009;117:1945-52.

104. Braun JM, Kalkbrenner AE, Calafat AM, Yolton K, Ye X, Dietrich KN, et al. Impact of early-life bisphenol A exposure on behavior and executive function in children. Pediatrics. 2011:peds. 2011-1335. 105. Perera F, Vishnevetsky J, Herbstman JB, Calafat AM, Xiong W, Rauh V, et al. Prenatal bisphenol a exposure and child behavior in an inner-city cohort. Environ Health Perspect. 2012;120:1190-4.

106. Spanier AJ, Kahn RS, Kunselman AR, Hornung R, Xu Y, Calafat AM, et al. Prenatal exposure to bisphenol A and child wheeze from birth to 3 years of age. Environ Health Perspect. 2012;120:916-20.

107. Kubo K, Arai O, Omura M, Watanabe R, Ogata R, Aou S. Low dose effects of bisphenol A on sexual differentiation of the brain and behavior in rats. J Neurosci Res. 2003;45:345-56.

108. Rubin BS, Lenkowski JR, Schaeberle CM, Vandenberg LN, Ronsheim PM, Soto AM. Evidence of altered brain sexual differentiation in mice exposed perinatally to low, environmentally relevant levels of bisphenol A. Endocrinol. 2006;147:3681-91.

109. Tian YH, Hwan Kim S, Lee SY, Jang CG. Lactational and postnatal exposure to polychlorinated biphenyls induces sex-specific anxiolytic behavior and cognitive deficit in mice offspring. Synapse. 2011;65:1032-41.

110. Honma S, Suzuki A, Buchanan DL, Katsu Y, Watanabe H, Iguchi T. Low dose effect of in utero exposure to bisphenol A and diethylstilbestrol on female mouse reproduction. Reprod Toxicol. 2002;16:117-22.

111. Markey CM, Wadia PR, Rubin BS, Sonnenschein C, Soto AM. Long-term effects of fetal exposure to low doses of the xenoestrogen bisphenol-A in the female mouse genital tract. Biol Reprod. 2005;72:1344-51.

112. Fujiwara K, Jindatip D, Kikuchi M, Yashiro T. In situ hybridization reveals that type I and III collagens are produced by pericytes in the anterior pituitary gland of rats. Cell Tissue Res. 2010;342:491-5.

113. Eberth C. Histology, Histology, Comparative. Leipzig: W Engelman. 1871;1.

114. Rouget C. Memoire sur le develloppment, la structure et les propietes physiologiques des capillaries senguins et lymphatiques. Arch Physiol Norm Pathol. 1873;5:603-63.

115. Zimmermann KW. Der feinere bau der blutcapillaren. Z Anat Entwicklungsgesch.1923;68:29-109.

116. Armulik A, Genové G, Betsholtz C. Pericytes: developmental, physiological, and pathological perspectives, problems, and promises. Dev Cell. 2011;21:193-215.

117. Leveen P, Pekny M, Gebre-Medhin S, Swolin B, Larsson E, Betsholtz C. Mice deficient for PDGF B show renal, cardiovascular, and hematological abnormalities. Genes Dev. 1994;8:1875-87.

118. Davis S, Aldrich TH, Jones PF, Acheson A, Compton DL, Jain V, et al. Isolation of angiopoietin-1, a ligand for the TIE2 receptor, by secretion-trap expression cloning. Cell. 1996;87:1161-9.

119. Dumont D, Gradwohl G, Fong G, Auerbach R, Breitman M. The endothelial-specific receptor tyrosine kinase, tek, is a member of a new subfamily of receptors. Oncogene. 1993;8:1293-301.

120. Sato Y, Rifkin DB. Inhibition of endothelial cell movement by pericytes and smooth muscle cells: activation of a latent transforming growth factor-beta 1-like molecule by plasmin during co-culture. J Cell biol. 1989;109:309-15.

121. Tsukada T, Azuma M, Horiguchi K, Fujiwara K, Kouki T, Kikuchi M, et al. Folliculostellate cell interacts with pericyte via TGF β 2 in rat anterior pituitary. J endocrinol. 2016;229:159-70.

122. Tofrizal A, Fujiwara K, Azuma M, Kikuchi M, Jindatip D, Yashiro T, et al. Tissue inhibitors of metalloproteinase-expressing cells in human anterior pituitary and pituitary adenoma. Med Mol Morphol. 2017;50:145-54.

123. Soji T, Mabuchi Y, Kurono C, Herbert DC. Folliculo-stellate cells and intercellular communication within the rat anterior pituitary gland. Microsc Res Tech. 1997;39:138-49. 124. Fauquier T, Guérineau NC, McKinney RA, Bauer K, Mollard P. Folliculostellate cell network: a route for long-distance communication in the anterior pituitary. PNAS 2001;98:8891-6.

125. Shirasawa N, Mabuchi Y, Sakuma E, Horiuchi O, Yashiro T, Kikuchi M, et al. Intercellular communication within the rat anterior pituitary gland: X. Immunohistocytochemistry of S-100 and connexin 43 of folliculo-stellate cells in the rat anterior pituitary gland. Anat Rec. 2004;278:462-73. 126. Kokoris JČ, Jovanović I, Pantović V, Krstić M, Stanojković M, Milošević V, et al. Morphometric analysis of the folliculostellate cells and luteinizing hormone gonadotropic cells of the anterior pituitary of the men during the aging process. Tissue Cell. 2017;49:78-85.

127. Baes M, Allaerts W, Denef C. Evidence for functional communication between folliculo-stellate cells and hormone-secreting cells in perifused anterior pituitary cell aggregates. Endocrinol. 1987;120:685-91.

128. Allaerts W, Tijssen AM, Jeucken PH, Drexhage HA, de Koning J. Influence of folliculo-stellate cells on biphasic luteinizing hormone secretion response to gonadotropin-releasing hormone in rat pituitary cell aggregates. Eur J Endocrinol. 1994;130:530-9.

129. Ferrara N, Schweigerer L, Neufeld G, Mitchell R, Gospodarowicz D. Pituitary follicular cells produce basic fibroblast growth factor. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA. 1987;84:5773-7.

130. Gospodarowicz D, Lau K. Pituitary follicular cells secrete both vascular endothelial growth factor and follistatin. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 1989;165:292-8.

131. Vankelecom H, Carmeliet P, Van Damme J, Billiau A, Denef C. Production of interleukin-6 by folliculo-stellate cells of the anterior pituitary gland in a histiotypic cell aggregate culture system. Neuroendocrinol. 1989;49:102-6.

132. Buckingham JC, John CD, Solito E, Tierney T, Flower RJ, Christian H, et al. Annexin 1, glucocorticoids, and the neuroendocrine–immune interface. Ann N Y Acad Sci 2006;1088:396-409.

133. Ilmiawati C, Horiguchi K, Fujiwara K, Yashiro T. Matrix metalloproteinase-9 expression in folliculostellate cells of rat anterior pituitary gland. J endocrinol. 2012;212:363-70.

134. Tsukada T, Fujiwara K, Horiguchi K, Azuma M, Ramadhani D, Tofrizal A, et al. Folliculostellate cells are required for laminin release from gonadotrophs in rat anterior pituitary. Acta Histochem Cytochem. 2014;47:239-45.

135. Perez FM, Rose JC, Schwartz J. Anterior pituitary cells: getting to know their neighbors. Mol Cell Endocrinol. 1995;111:C1-C6.

136. Theocharis AD, Skandalis SS, Gialeli C, Karamanos NK. Extracellular matrix structure. Adv Drug Deliv Rev. 2016;97:4-27.

137. Persikov AV, Ramshaw JA, Brodsky B. Prediction of collagen stability from amino acid sequence. J Biol Chem. 2005;280:19343-9.

138. Ray K. Hepatic stellate cells hold the key to liver fibrosis. Nat Rev Gastroenterol Hepatol. 2014;11:74-5.

139. Friedman SL, Roll FJ, Boyles J, Bissell DM. Hepatic lipocytes: the principal collagen-producing cells of normal rat liver. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA. 1985;82:8681-5.

140. Lin S-L, Kisseleva T, Brenner DA, Duffield JS. Pericytes and perivascular fibroblasts are the primary source of collagen-producing cells in obstructive fibrosis of the kidney. Am J Pathol. 2008;173:1617-27.

141. Sundberg C, Ivarsson M, Gerdin B, Rubin K. Pericytes as collagen-producing cells in excessive dermal scarring. Lab Invest. 1996;74:452-66.

142. Syaidah R, Horiguchi K, Fujiwara K, Tsukada T, Kikuchi M, Yashiro T. Laminin and collagen modulate expression of the small leucine-rich proteoglycan fibromodulin in rat anterior pituitary gland. Cell Tissue Res. 2013;354:633-8.

143. Toral C, Solano-Agama C, Reyes-Márquez B, Sabanero M, Talamás P, del Pliego MG, et al. Role of extracellular matrix-cell interaction and epidermal growth factor (EGF) on EGF-receptors and actin cytoskeleton arrangement in infantile pituitary cells. Cell Tissue Res. 2007;327:143-53.

144. Kuchenbauer F, Hopfner U, Stalla J, Arzt E, Stalla GK, Páez-Pereda M. Extracellular matrix components regulate ACTH production and proliferation in corticotroph tumor cells. Mol Cell Endocrinol. 2001;175:141-8.

145. Jarzembowski J, Lloyd R, McKeever P. Type IV collagen immunostaining is a simple, reliable diagnostic tool for distinguishing between adenomatous and normal pituitary glands. Arch Pathol Lab Med. 2007;131:931-5.

146. Hardin J, Bertoni GP, Kleinsmith LJ. Becker's World of the Cell: Pearson Higher Ed.;2017.

147. Kalamajski S, Oldberg Å. The role of small leucine-rich proteoglycans in collagen fibrillogenesis. Matrix Biol. 2010;29:248-53.

148. Vogel KG, Paulsson M, Heinegård D. Specific inhibition of type I and type II collagen fibrillogenesis by the small proteoglycan of tendon. Biochem J. 1984;223:587-97.

149. Rada JA, Cornuet PK, Hassell JR. Regulation of corneal collagen fibrillogenesis in vitro by corneal proteoglycan (lumican and decorin) core proteins. Exp Eye Res. 1993;56:635-48.

150. Kalamajski S, Aspberg A, Oldberg Å. The decorin sequence SYIRIADTNIT binds collagen type I. J Biol Chem. 2007;282:16062-7.

151. Schaefer L, Schaefer RM. Proteoglycans: from structural compounds to signaling molecules. Cell Tissue Res. 2010;339:237-46,

152. Chakraborti S, Mandal M, Das S, Mandal A, Chakraborti T. Regulation of matrix metalloproteinases: an overview. Mol Cell Biochem. 2003;253:269-85.

153. Kisseleva T, Brenner DA. Mechanisms of fibrogenesis. Exp Biol Med. 2008;233:109-22.

154. Brenner DA. Molecular pathogenesis of liver fibrosis. Trans Am Clin Climatol Assoc.2009;120:361-8.

155. Cohen-Naftaly M, Friedman SL. Current status of novel antifibrotic therapies in patients with chronic liver disease. Therap Adv Gastroenterol. 2011;4:391-417.

156. Visse R, Nagase H. Matrix metalloproteinases and tissue inhibitors of metalloproteinases: structure, function, and biochemistry. Circ Res. 2003;92:827-39.

157. Azuma M, Tofrizal A, Maliza R, Batchuluun K, Ramadhani D, Syaidah R, et al. Maintenance of the extracellular matrix in rat anterior pituitary gland: identification of cells expressing tissue inhibitors of metalloproteinases. Acta Histochem Cytochem 2015;48:185-92.

158. Wang H, Li W-S, Shi D-J, Ye Z-P, Tai F, He H-Y, et al. Correlation of MMP 1 and TIMP 1 expression with pituitary adenoma fibrosis. J Neurooncol. 2008;90:151-6.

159. Takawale A, Fan D, Basu R, Shen M, Parajuli N, Wang W, et al. Myocardial recovery from ischemia–reperfusion is compromised in the absence of tissue inhibitor of metalloproteinase 4. Circ Heart Fail. 2014;7:652-62.

160. Fujiwara K, Tsukada T, Horiguchi K, Fujiwara Y, Takemoto K, Nio-Kobayashi J, et al. Aldolase C is a novel molecular marker for folliculo-stellate cells in rodent pituitary. Cell Tissue Res. 2020;381:273-84. 161. Ulbrich S, Kettler A, Einspanier R. Expression and localization of estrogen receptor α , estrogen receptor β and progesterone receptor in the bovine oviduct in vivo and in vitro. J Steroid Biochem Mol Biol 2003;84:279-89.

162. Hao L, Zhang J, Zhang Y, Hu H, Shao W, Zhang X, et al. Effect of bisphenol a on occurrence and progression of prolactinoma and its underlying mechanisms. Am J Transl Res. 2016;8:4195.

163. Mitchner NA, Garlick C, Ben-Jonathan N. Cellular Distribution and Gene Regulation of Estrogen Receptors α and β in the Rat Pituitary Gland. Endocrinol. 1998;139:3976-83.

164. Fauquier T, Rizzoti K, Dattani M, Lovell-Badge R, Robinson IC. SOX2-expressing progenitor cells generate all of the major cell types in the adult mouse pituitary gland. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA. 2008;105:2907-12.

165. Andoniadou CL, Matsushima D, Gharavy SNM, Signore M, Mackintosh AI, Schaeffer M, et al. Sox2+ stem/progenitor cells in the adult mouse pituitary support organ homeostasis and have tumor-inducing potential. Cell stem cell. 2013;13:433-45.

166. Yoshida S, Kato T, Yako H, Susa T, Cai LY, Osuna M, et al. Significant quantitative and qualitative transition in pituitary stem/progenitor cells occurs during the postnatal development of the rat anterior pituitary. J neuroendocrinol. 2011;23:933-43.

167. Brokken L, Leendertse M, Bakker O, Wiersinga W, Prummel M. Expression of adenohypophyseal-hormone receptors in a murine folliculo-stellate cell line. Horm Metab Res. 2004;36:538-41.

168. Ahmed R. Maternal bisphenol A alters fetal endocrine system: Thyroid adipokine dysfunction. Food Chem Toxicol 2016;95:168-74.

169. Brokken LJ, Bakker O, Wiersinga WM, Prummel MF. Functional thyrotropin receptor expression in the pituitary folliculo-stellate cell line TtT/GF. Exp Clin Endocrinol Diabetes. 2005;113:13-20.

170. Tsukada T, Yoshida S, Kito K, Fujiwara K, Yako H, Horiguchi K, et al. TGF β signaling reinforces pericyte properties of the non-endocrine mouse pituitary cell line TtT/GF. Cell Tissue Res. 2018;371:339-50.

171. Acconcia F, Pallottini V, Marino M. Molecular mechanisms of action of BPA. Dose-response. 2015;13(4):1559325815610582.

172. Reed CC, Iozzo RV. The role of decorin in collagen fibrillogenesis and skin homeostasis. Glycoconj J. 2002;19:249-55.

173. Douglas T, Heinemann S, Bierbaum S, Scharnweber D, Worch H. Fibrillogenesis of collagen types I, II, and III with small leucine-rich proteoglycans decorin and biglycan. Biomacromolecules. 2006;7:2388-93.





Reagent preparation

1. Real-time RT qPCR master mix per one reaction

Reagent	Volume (µl)	Final concentration
2X GreenStar Mater Mix	6.25	1X
DNA template	1	100 ng/µl
10 pmol/µl Forward primer	0.5	0.4 µM
10 pmol/µl Reverse primer	0.5	0.4 µM
Hypure water	4.25	
Total Master Mix volume (1 rxn) 12.5		

2. Epon preparation

		ACCOLUMN TO THE THE OWNER		
Epon resin	For 50 ml	For 100 ml	For 150 ml	For 200 ml
Quetol-812	23.8	47.6	71.4	95.2
DDSA	11.2 (=35)	22.4 (=70)	33.6 (=105)	44.8 (=140)
NMA	15 (=50)	30 (=100)	45 (=150)	60 (=200)
DMP-30	0.9	1.8	2.7	3.6

3. Antibody dilutions

Antibody	Clone	Dilution
NG2 CHILLALONG	Rabbit polyclonal	1:600
Aldolase C	Rabbit polyclonal	1:200
S100	Rabbit polyclonal	1:1000
Collagen type I	Rabbit polyclonal	1:400

4. DAB working solution

Reagent	qty
DAB	12 mg
0.05 M TRIS-HCL	50 ml
5 % H ₂ O ₂	50 µl

Analytical data

Parameter	Group	n1	n2	n3	n4	n5	Mean	T-test
NG2	Control	556	961	572	780	471	668	0.022
	BPA	372	467	359	369	461	405.6	
Aldolase C	Control	642	490	318	1477	547	694.8	0.165
	BPA	1290	1137	651	785	2166	1205.96	

1. Number of immune-positive cell

2. Percentage area of collagen

Collagen type I	Control	BPA	T-test
n1 1/4	1.04	0.97	0.142
n1 2/4	1.89	0.78	
n1 3/4	1.57	0.80	
n1 4/4	2.82	0.58	
n2 1/4	0.95	1.19	
n2 2/4	0.85	1.82	
n2 3/4	0.76	1.62	
n2 4/4	1.02	1.35	
n3 1/4	3.16	2.57	
n3 2/4	2.76	2.65	
n3 3/4	2.05	1.50	
n3 4/4	2.03	1.37	
n4 1/4	2.55	1.87	
n4 2/4	2.51	2.33	
n4 3/4	2.23	0.65	
n4 4/4	1.94	0.75	
n5 1/4	1.61	1.93	
n5 2/4	1.25	2.10	
n5 3/4	1.38	1.66	
n5 4/4	1.77	1.26	
Mean	1.807	1.488	

Collagen type I	Control	BPA	T-test
n1 1/4	9703.28	9667.53	0.007
n1 2/4	9788.07	9526.83	
n1 3/4	9691.59	9672.66	
n1 4/4	9675.80	9635.80	
n2 1/4	9715.18	9787.36	
n2 2/4	9763.01	9693.30	
n2 3/4	9787.21	9795.37	
n2 4/4	9706.73	9671.32	
n3 1/4	9675.20	9712.50	
n3 2/4	9670.67	9717.73	
n3 3/4	9730.62	9660.62	
n3 4/4	9657.48	9702.6	
n4 1/4	10005.80	9727.92	
n4 2/4	9925.98	9683.32	
n4 3/4	9980.12	9672.75	-
n4 4/4	9994.41	9727.08	-
n5 1/4	9647.27	9513.76	-
n5 2/4	9687.53	9613.10	
n5 3/4	9673.19	9616.34	
n5 4/4	9645.01	9504.01	1
Mean	9756.16	9665.09	1

3. Intensity of immunoreactivity signal of NG2

Collagen type I	Control	BPA	T-test
n1 1/4	8988.00	9184.08	< 0.0001
n1 2/4	8974.00	9170.64	
n1 3/4	8976.50	9200.16	
n1 4/4	8973.70	9587.06	
n2 1/4	9147.70	9263.33	
n2 2/4	9149.80	9226.03	
n2 3/4	9132.80	9272.05	
n2 4/4	9338.10	9353.24	
n3 1/4	8926.30	9106.83	
n3 2/4	9008.30	9396.72	
n3 3/4	9017.10	9262.99	
n3 4/4	9018.20	9371.20	
n4 1/4	9053.20	9154.68	
n4 2/4	9137.00	9190.10	
n4 3/4	9091.80	9211.82	
n4 4/4	9077.70	9252.66	
n5 1/4	9092.50	9746.79	
n5 2/4	9147.20	9767.99	
n5 3/4	9037.00	9506.36	1
n5 4/4	9081.70	10140.50	
Mean	9068.40	9368.41	

4. Intensity of immunoreactivity signal of aldolase C

Collagen type I	Control	BPA	T-test
n1 1/4	9489.91	9465.74	0.022
n1 2/4	9514.9	9464.14	
n1 3/4	9585.72	9491.50	
n1 4/4	9552.62	9487.09	
n2 1/4	9655.85	9509.52	
n2 2/4	9608.88	9531.49	
n2 3/4	9646.97	9446.14	
n2 4/4	9863.07	9495.72	
n3 1/4	9737.50	9468.63	
n3 2/4	9726.64	9637.29	
n3 3/4	9724.91	9681.49	
n3 4/4	9715.93	9628.68	
n4 1/4	9612.13	9640.11	
n4 2/4	9681.47	9698.27	
n4 3/4	9700.21	9714.86	
n4 4/4	9739.29	9739.84	
n5 1/4	9669.37	9698.21	
n5 2/4	9648.45	9717.63	
n5 3/4	9700.02	9653.75	
n5 4/4	9674.79	9636.87	
Mean	9662.43	9590.35]

5. Intensity of immunoreactivity signal of collagen type I

Gene	Control	BPA	T-test
	0.94	0.14	0.00012
Col1a1	1.11	0.19	_
	0.96	0.19	
Col3a1	2.24	0.04	0.09664
	0.90	0.04	
	0.50	0.14	
	1.09	2.35	0.02742
Decorin	1.04	1.43	
	0.89	2.13	
	1.38	0.67	0.84888
PRELP	1.45	1.66	
	0.50	0.73	
	1.33	1.47	0.21661
Osteoglycin	1.30	2.16	
	0.58	1.22	
	1.29	0.68	0.67708
Tsukuji	1.36	1.34	
CHI	0.57 ORN 0	0.76	
	1.06	2.60	0.02762
MMP2	0.67	1.97	
	1.40	3.47	
	0.78	55.97	0.02691
MMP9	1.35	19.95	
	0.95	34.39	
	1.07	0.96	0.96056
TIMP1	1.19	1.00	
	0.79	1.11	

6. Fold change of targeted gene expression from real-time qRT-PCR

Gene	Control	BPA	T-test
	0.88	1.39	0.02034
TIMP2	1.17	1.28	
	0.97	1.42	
	0.98	1.91	0.00773
TIMP3	0.74	1.96	
	1.37	1.96	
	1.16	1.33	0.1465
TIMP4	0.68	1.49	
	1.28	1.33	



CHULALONGKORN UNIVERSITY

VITA

NAME	BUMPENPORN SANANNAM
DATE OF BIRTH	10 APRIL 1988
PLACE OF BIRTH	NAN
INSTITUTIONS ATTENDED	- Bechelor of Science (Physical therapy), Faculty of Allied
	Health Sciences, Naresuan University, Phitsanuloke,
	Thailand, 2009.
	- Master of Science (Anatomy), Faculty of Medicine,
	Mahidol University, Bangkok, Thailand, 2012.
HOME ADDRESS	135/1 Soi 2, Srithamorat Rd., Muangphitsanuloke,
	Phitsanuloke, Thailand 65000
PUBLICATION	1. Piyaselakul S, Sanannam B, Dujardin JP. Multiple 2D
	approaches to human sexual dimorphism of the distal
	end of femur. 动物分类学报. 2017;42(1):108-22.
Ré	2.Sanannam B, Looprasertkul S, Kanlayaprasit S,
	Kitkumthorn N, Sarachana T, Jindatip D. Alteration of
	Extracellular Matrix Components in the Anterior Pituitary
Сни	Gland of Neonatal Rats Induced by a Maternal Bisphenol
	A Diet during Pregnancy. Int J Mol Sci. 2021 Nov
	23;22:12667.
	doi: 10.3390/ijms222312667. PMID: 34884472